# The Carver School of Social Work

## Bachelor of Social Work



**BSW PROGRAM HANDBOOK** 

## **Table of Contents**

Letter of Welcome	3
Historical Overview	
Campbellsville University	4
Baccalaureate of Social Work Overview	6
Social Work Program Mission, Goals and Objectives	
University Mission Statement	0
Baccalaureate Mission Statement	
Social Work Program Goals	
Social Work Program Competencies and Practice Behaviors	
Admissions Requirements for the Social Work Program	
Entrance Criteria	14
Non-Academic Behavior	
Appeal of Non-Academic Behavior	
BSW Student Performance Review	
Transfer Credit	
Life Experience Credit	19
Academic Policies and Standards	
Student Rights & Responsibilities	20
Grade Point Average	
Course Policies	
Program Outcomes Assessment	25
Field Learning Contract	26
Student Survey	26
Grievance & Appeals	27
Advisee Information	
Baccalaureate of Social Work Curriculum	
Program Content	28
Course Sequence	
Social Work Minor (Non-BSW degree seeking)	
Online Course Sequence	
Child Welfare Preparation Program	
Course Descriptions	
Social Work Clubs, Organizations, and Awards	
Social Work Club	43
Social Work Advisory Council	
Student Advisory Council	
Phi Alpha	
Outstanding BSW Student Award	
Servant Leader Award	46

Overcomer Award	46
Non-discrimination	47
Campbellsville University Disability Statement	
Field Education Process	48
Social Work Faculty	52
Appendices:	
NASW Code of Ethics	Appendix A
Remediation Notification Form	Appendix B
Rubric for Assessing Professional Development	Appendix C
Incomplete Grade Agreement	
Application Process Check Sheet (BSW Program Application)	Appendix E
Social Work Professional and Technical Standards	Appendix F
Statements of Understanding	Appendix G



#### Dear Student,

Congratulations on your decision to pursue the social work program at Campbellsville University! We are pleased and excited about your interest in social work as a profession and look forward to providing you with a generalist social work education. The faculty of the Carver School of Social Work welcomes you.

You are receiving this handbook to help acquaint you with the program policies of the baccalaureate social work program. It is important that you become familiar with this handbook, the University catalog and the University student handbook.

If you have any questions about your educational pursuits, the social work faculty will be pleased to assist you. We welcome your comments, ideas, and suggestions regarding the social work program and this manual. We hope to make your experiences with this program as educational and enjoyable as possible. God bless you and thank you for your willingness to learn and serve.

Sincerely,

Anne Adcock, DSW, MSW, CSW Professor BSW Program Director Carver School of Social Work acadcock@campbellsville.edu

#### **Historical Overview**

#### **Campbellsville University**

Campbellsville University is a comprehensive co-educational institution located in Campbellsville, Kentucky. Affiliated with the Kentucky Baptist Convention, the University promotes the liberal arts tradition, Christian values, and a quality education. Campbellsville University views social work as a part of its responsibility and mission to the students, the community, and society.

The University is located in south central Kentucky. The population of Campbellsville is estimated to be about 11,266 Campbellsville is the county seat of Taylor County, which has a population of approximately 24,512.

Campbellsville University was founded in 1906 by the Russell Creek Baptist Association as the Russell Creek Academy. The Academy grew and expanded with the improvements both in curriculum and facilities. In 1924, the institution was renamed Campbellsville College and in 1933 joined the Kentucky Association of Colleges and Secondary Schools. In 1949, the College was accredited by the Southern Association of Secondary Schools and Colleges as a junior college. In December 1963, the College received membership in the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools as an accredited liberal arts college. In 1996, Campbellsville College advanced to University status. The University currently awards a variety of associate, baccalaureate, master's and doctoral degrees.

Campbellsville University is accredited by the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges (1866 Southern Lane, Decatur, Georgia, telephone number 404-679-4501) to award the associate's, bachelors and master's degrees. Campbellsville's music program is accredited by the National Association of Schools of Music (NASM). The teacher preparation

program is approved by the Kentucky Department of Education for teacher education and certification. The Interstate Certification Project entitles the teachers graduated by Campbellsville and certified by Kentucky to be certified in other states.

The university is a member of the American Council on Education (ACE), the Association of Independent Kentucky Colleges and Universities (AIKCU), the Association of Southern Baptist Colleges and Schools (ASBCS), the Coalition for Christian Colleges and Universities (CCCU), the Cooperative Services International Education Consortium (CSIEC), the Council for the Advancement for Small Colleges (CASC), the Kentucky Independent College Fund (KICF), the National Association of Independent Colleges and Universities (NAICU), and the Council on Social Work Education (CSWE).

Campbellsville University is continually developing programs to help meet the needs of the Central Kentucky community. The social work club works to serve the community by helping people and organizations fulfill unmet needs. Campbellsville University is noted for its community outreach with music, art, drama, and religious education. Drama, musical concerts and noted speakers are offered to the community frequently at either minimal or no cost. The Campbellsville community and surrounding counties have been very supportive of the university and its mission.

The University is supported financially by tuition, fees, and donations. The alumni, faculty, and staff of the University are also faithful financial contributors to the institution.

#### **Baccalaureate of Social Work Overview**

Campbellsville University established its first program of social work in 1974. The program was a Bachelor of Science degree offered with a social work major. The program existed in this form until 1989 when it was phased out by the institution. In 1994, a social work

program was re-instituted due to many requests from the community and the desire of the University Board of Trustees. The University's administration was insistent that if a program were to be reestablished it must meet national standards established by the Council of Social Work Education (CSWE). The Baccalaureate Social Work Program received official accreditation from CSWE in 2001. The degree conferred by Campbellsville University for persons completing the degree requirements in the area of social work is a BSW.

The BSW Program at CU views social work as a helping profession sanctioned by society to assist in the elimination of human suffering. Human societies are not perfect. Problems emerge that require solutions and human needs arise that must be met. Social work evolved from natural helping networks into a profession designed to systematically address social problems and human needs. In order to achieve this purpose, the profession takes two approaches: (1) To work to change social institutions, organizations and communities to better meet the needs of people and (2) To help people identify and utilize their own strengths and to connect them with the resources which they lack. When resources are not available, social workers advocate and work to establish programs to enhance the well-being of humans and alleviate the suffering brought about by various psycho-social-behavioral issues.

The generalist social work perspective of this BSW program is similar to the perspectives of Miley, O'Melia, and DuBois (2004). Generalist social work draws upon common processes, specialized knowledge, communication, and intervention skills for the purposes of intervening on the behalf of people to create changes which maximize the functioning of systems. Social work occurs at all system levels with multiple compositions of systems (individuals, families, groups, communities, organizations). Guided by knowledge, skills, and abilities acquired from a liberal arts foundation and grounded in the core social work values of respect, empowerment and

justice, generalist social work is the ability to assess situations, define issues of concern, identify strengths of current systems, develop strategies for intervention, match the levels of intervention to client needs and client systems (individual, families, groups, organizations, communities), implement courses of action, monitor change using research techniques, evaluate outcomes, terminate worker/client relationships and follow-up. Generalist social workers perform services that inform and/or connect clients to available resources, intervene with organizations to enhance the responsiveness of resource systems, advocate and develop just social policies to ensure the equitable distribution of resources, and research all aspects of social work practice.

At Campbellsville University, the social work area program works to achieve all aspects of generalist practice in preparing students to interpret various psycho-social-behavioral theories in the development of a knowledge base, interpret that base with assistance from instructors, critically analyze system needs and services in micro, mezzo and macro levels, and implement assistance and services using a solution focused format.

The BSW student has an opportunity to practice knowledge acquired in four practice courses, a field seminar course, and elective courses. During the practice and field courses students apply their knowledge of generalist social work by using skills to define issues, collect and assess data, plan and contract for change, identify various interventions, implement courses of action, monitor change using research techniques, evaluate outcomes, terminate worker/client relationships and follow-up.

All coursework within the BSW Program is designed to educate students to perform competent generalist social work practice. A Generalist education includes topics such as services for the poor and oppressed, knowledge about populations of diverse origin and intervention methods with social systems of all sizes throughout the curriculum.

The BSW curriculum provides a generalist social work education to aid students in learning to identify social problems and address human needs. The student gains knowledge of human behavior development, social work values, and generalist assessment and intervention skills. The student is provided with an opportunity to synthesize the knowledge gained in the classroom through a supervised and educationally focused field practicum experience. The BSW curriculum also prepares the student for entry into the Masters of Social Work (MSW) Program that will further develop social work skills and focus on a more specialized area of practice.

The BSW Program emphasizes the need for continuing education opportunities. This can be accomplished through graduate studies and/or attendance and participation in local, regional, state and national meetings, conferences, and workshops. The primary goal of the BSW Program is to prepare students for beginning generalist level social work practice. Graduates may work in a variety of settings with a variety of client types and systems. Models emphasizing the ecological and strength perspectives are infused throughout the educational experience. Using these models within a Christian/Social Work value base, students will be prepared to provide assessment and intervention transactions with individuals, families, groups, communities, and organizations.

Graduates with a BSW degree from Campbellsville University are currently employed in probation and parole, vocational rehabilitation, child protective services, residential treatment, outpatient day treatment for the mentally handicapped, home health care, mental health services, and residential treatment.

## Social Work Program Mission, Goals, and Competencies

#### **University Mission Statement**

Campbellsville University is a Christian institution dedicated to academic excellence, solidly grounded in the liberal arts, fostering integrity and Christian servant-leadership within a caring environment.

#### **Baccalaureate of Social Work Mission Statement**

Campbellsville University's Carver School of Social Work BSW Program prepares students to excel in generalist Social Work practice. Utilizing a person-in-environment framework with a social justice emphasis, the program strives to produce well-rounded servant leaders who uphold the values of the profession while promoting human and community well-being.

Guided by our Christian faith since 1907, the program is dedicated to fostering respect for human diversity and human rights while advancing the quest for social, racial, economic, and environmental justice with a global perspective. Grounded in scientific inquiry and evidence-based methods, students are prepared to enhance human relationships at the individual, family, group, organizational and community levels through incorporation of diverse experiential learning opportunities.

#### **Social Work Program Goals**

The social work program at Campbellsville University will:

1. Prepare students for competent practice as generalist level social workers with client systems of various sizes and types

- 2. Prepare students to apply the concepts of anti-racism, diversity, equity and inclusion in practice.
- 3. Provide content about the social context of social work practice, the changing nature of that context, the behavior of organizations and the dynamics of change
- 4. Prepare students to demonstrate the understanding of values, ethics and beliefs that are universal in the social work profession and helpful in preparing students for leadership and Christian service
- 5. Prepare students to demonstrate an understanding of their responsibility to continue their professional growth, development and education.
- 6. Prepare students to demonstrate advocacy for human rights and social, economic, racial and environmental justice with a global perspective.
- 7. Prepare students to recognize, support, and build on the strengths and resiliency of all human beings.
- 8. Prepare students to demonstrate the integration of research-informed practice with individuals, families, groups, organizations and communities

#### **Social Work Program Competencies and Practice Behaviors**

The following table identifies the competencies and practice behaviors of the BSW program. As a result of this program, Carver School of Social Work graduates will demonstrate the ability to:

#### 1. Demonstrate Ethical and Professional Behavior

- 1.1. Make ethical decisions by applying the standards of the NASW Code of Ethics, relevant laws and regulations, models for ethical decision-making, ethical conduct of research, and additional codes of ethics within the profession as appropriate to the context; (Field Learning Contract; Liability Insurance, Safety Checklist, Agency Ethics Audit; Process Recording; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity; Bi-Weekly Activity/Reflection Logs; Pre, Mid-Term, & Final Field Placement Reflection Questions)
- **1.2.** Demonstrate professional behavior; appearance; and oral, written, and electronic communication; (Field Learning Contract; Field Safety & Well-Being Assessment; Process Recording; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Pre, Mid-Term, & Final Field Placement Reflection Questions)
- **1.3.** Use technology ethically and appropriately to facilitate practice outcomes; and *(Field Learning Contract; Agency Ethics Audit; Safety Checklist)*
- **1.4.** Use supervision and consultation to guide professional judgment and behavior. (Field Learning Contract; Safety Checklist; Process Recording; Bi-Weekly Activity/Reflection Logs; Pre, Mid-Term, & Final Field Placement Reflection Questions)
- **2.** Advance Human Rights and Social, Economic, and Environmental Justice
  - **2.1.** Advocate for human rights at the individual, family, group, organizational, and community system levels; and (Field Learning Contract; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity)
  - **2.2.** Engage in practices that advance human rights to promote social, racial, economic, and environmental justice. (Field Learning Contract; Agency Ethics Audit; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity)
- 3. Engage Anti-Racism, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (ADEI) in Practice
  - **3.1.** Advocate for human rights at the individual, family, group, organizational, and community system levels; and (Field Learning Contract; Safety Checklist, Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity)
  - **3.2.** Engage in practices that advanced human rights to promote social, racial, economic, and environmental justice (Field Learning Contract; Safety Checklist, Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity)
- **4.** Engage in Practice-Informed Research and Research-Informed practice.
  - **4.1.** Apply research findings to inform and improve practice, policy, and programs; and (Field Learning Contract; Process Recording; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity; Pre, MidTerm, & Final Field Placement Reflection Questions)
  - **4.2.** Identify ethical, culturally informed, anti-racist, and anti-oppressive strategies that address inherent biases for use in quantitative and qualitative research methods to advance the purposes of social work (*Field Learning Contract*)

- **5.** Engage in Policy Practice
  - **5.1.** Use social justice, anti-racist, and anti-oppressive lenses to assess how social welfare policies affect the delivery of and access to social services; and (Field Learning Contract; Agency Ethics Audit; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity)
  - **5.2.** Apply critical thinking to analyze, formulate, and advocate for policies that advance human rights and social, racial, economic, and environmental justice. (Field Learning Contract; Agency Ethics Audit; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity)
- **6.** Engage with Individuals, Families, Groups, Organizations, and Communities
  - **6.1.** Apply knowledge of human behavior and person-in-environment, as well as interprofessional conceptual frameworks, to engage with clients and constituencies; and *(Field Learning Contract; Safety Checklist; Process Recording)*
  - **6.2.** Use empathy, reflection, and interpersonal skills to engage in culturally responsive practice with clients and constituencies. (Field Learning Contract; Safety Checklist; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Process Recording; Bi-Weekly Activity/Reflection Logs; Pre, Mid-Term, & Final Field Placement Reflection Questions)
- **7.** Assess Individuals, Families, Groups, Organizations, and Communities
  - **7.1.** Apply theories of human behavior and person-in-environment, as well as other culturally responsive and interprofessional conceptual frameworks, when assessing clients and constituencies; (Field Learning Contract; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Process Recording)
  - **7.2.** Demonstrate respect for client self-determination during the assessment process by collaborating with clients and constituencies in developing a mutually agreed-upon plan (Field Learning Contract; Process Recording)
- **8.** Intervene with Individuals, Families, Groups, Organizations, and Communities
  - **8.1.** Engage with clients and constituencies to critically choose and implement culturally responsive, evidence-informed interventions to achieve client and constituency goals; and (Field Learning Contract; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Process Recording)
  - **8.2.** Incorporate culturally responsive methods to negotiate, mediate, and advocate with and on behalf of clients and constituencies; (Field Learning Contract; Process Recording; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity)
- **9.** Evaluate Practice with Individuals, Families, Groups, Organizations, and Communities
  - **9.1.** Select and use culturally responsive methods for evaluating outcomes; and (Field Learning Contract; Agency Ethics Audit; Process Recording; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity)
  - **9.2.** Critically analyze outcomes and apply evaluation findings to improve practice effectiveness with individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities; (Field Learning Contract; Agency Ethics Audit; Developing Culturally Competent Practice Skills Integrative Activity; Process Recording; Policy Analysis & Practice Integrative Activity; Bi-Weekly Activity/Reflection Logs; Pre, Mid-Term, & Final Field Placement Reflection Questions)

Documentation on the attainment outcomes of program objectives is available on the Carver School Web page at <a href="https://www.campbellsville.edu/academics/programs/social-work/degrees/bachelor-social-work/">https://www.campbellsville.edu/academics/programs/social-work/</a>.

## **Admissions Requirements for the Social Work Program**

#### **Entrance Criteria**

Student seeking admissions to the BSW Program must meet the following requirements:

- 1. Completion of 30 credit hours of general education requirements;
- 2. Completion of BIO 110, PSY 111, SOC 110, and POL 110 with a grade of C or better;
- 3. A cumulative grade point average of 2.75 or higher (GPA\ge 2.50 will be considered for conditional acceptance; however 2.75 must be achieved prior to entering field practicum);
- 4. Completion of SWK 210 with a grade of C or better;
- 5. Application form (see Appendix E) completed and submitted to the Carver School Admissions Committee.
- 6. A transcript containing all college credits obtained at institutions previously attended;
- 7. One letter of recommendation (using BSW Recommendation Form) from community leaders, pastors, teachers, or professionals who have knowledge of your values, ethics, interpersonal and learning skills; (Relatives are not acceptable recommendation sources)
- 8. Signed statement on application of understanding affirming the support for NASW Code of Ethics (Appendix A) and the standards of this BSW program.
- Applications will be reviewed by the Carver School Admissions Committee; The
   Admissions Committee may request a face-to-face interview with any applicant.

The BSW Program has established admissions criteria. The intent of which are to guide the selection of students who have the potential to conduct social work with values, ethics, and goals that are compatible with those of generalist social work practice.

Students are expected to make application (see Appendix E) to the BSW Program upon satisfactory completion of course SWK 210, Introduction to Social Work. Upon completion of the admissions file, the Carver School Admission Committee will review the file. Students may be requested to schedule an interview with the Carver School Admissions Committee. This Committee will request interviews on an as needed basis.

The Admissions Committee will assess the student's motivation and professional commitment, the academic performance thus completed by the student, the current GPA, and the personal character and ethics as reported by the reference letter. These traits are assessed in terms of compatibility with the values of the social work profession, the student's ability to relate to people and the student's dedication to uphold the NASW Code of Ethics. The program provides a learning context in which understanding and respect for diverse populations are practiced. The topics of diversity include, but are not limited to, age, race, physical/mental challenges, ethnicity, gender, gender identity, national origin, religion, sexual orientation, or political affiliation. If any student feels he/she is unable to address these topics of diversity, he/she should consult with the BSW Program Director for advising.

Before a student receives official acceptance into the social work program their file must be complete with items 1 through 9 previously listed. Students accepted into the BSW Program are notified of their acceptance in a letter sent to the email address provided on their application. In the notification letter, students are provided a weblink to the BSW Student Handbook. The

Handbook contains the curriculum of the BSW Program and respective BSW policies (The curriculum is also printed in the Campbellsville University Undergraduate Catalog-Bulletin).

Students not accepted to the social work program are also notified in writing of the denial and referred to their advisor for a discussion of their options.

#### **Non-Academic Behavior**

BSW students, at a minimum, are expected to follow the University behavioral conduct code. In addition, BSW students are expected to adhere to the NASW Code of Ethics. Students accused or suspected of violating the University Code or the NASW Code of Ethics will be referred to the University Judicial Council and/or the Carver School Student Review Committee for review. Sanctions may range from a verbal reprimand to University dismissal, dependent upon the severity of the violation..

The following are examples for which termination may be considered:

- 1) Violation of the intent/spirit of the NASW Code of Ethics and professional social work values. For example, if there is:
  - a) failure to respect clients who represent diversity as identified in the
     Curriculum Policy Statement of the Council on Social Work Education,
  - b) breach of confidentiality,
  - c) professional relationship boundary violation/s.
- 2) Impaired performance secondary to alcohol and/or substance abuse.
- 3) Criminal conviction.

If the Social Work BSW Program Committee identifies issues of concern related to student performance as described above, the student will be notified in writing of the issues of concern

and will be invited to present his/her views to the committee, depending upon the nature of the issue. Decisions of the committee may include:

- 1) Continuance in the program
- 2) Provisional continuance in the program; continuance will be permitted provided specific criteria are met within a specified time frame. The criteria will be specified in writing and a follow-up meeting will be held to consider whether the criteria have been met.
- 3) Termination from the social work program.
- 4) Recommendation to the University Judicial Council for termination from the University.

#### **Appeal of Non-Academic Behavior Sanctions**

The student who is dissatisfied with the decision of the committee may file a grievance as follows:

If a student wishes to file an appeal of a decision made by the Student Review Committee for issues such as program acceptance, continuance or termination the student is directed to file a written grievance with the Student Review Committee. The committee will then schedule a hearing with the student and the committee members and any other involved personnel (i.e. sport coaches). The student is encouraged to include a fellow student or faculty member of their choice to accompany the student to the hearing. No legal counsel is necessary or permitted. The Student Review Committee may send a written request for the Academic Dean of the University to participate in the hearing as well. The Academic Dean serves as an advocate for the University.

#### **BSW Student Performance Review**

A BSW Student Performance Review may be requested by any faculty member on any social work student. The request for review is made to the Director of the BSW program. The performance review may occur at any time during the social work educational domain and is documented using the Student Performance Review Rubric (Appendix E). The cumulative outcomes of this review are reviewed by the Carver School Admissions Committee. The Committee, through random and criteria selection, holds a conference with the selected BSW students individually.

Students are expected to exemplify the attitude and behavior that becomes a professional social worker (truthfulness, ethical behavior). Examples include:

- Class attendance
- Punctuality
- Competency
- Participation
- Interest in profession
- Attitude
- Skills
- Respect

- Performance
- Behavior
- Values and ethics of the profession
- Coping skills
- Learning capabilities
- Social skills
- Mental health

If a student is awarded a point value of less than 3 on any item on the rubric, the student is provided written recommendations for improvement/s by the Carver School Admissions Committee after the review conference. If warranted, the Admissions Committee may recommend that the student be placed on probationary status. At the end of the probationary semester, the student is re-evaluated and conferred with during a re-evaluation conference with

the Admissions Committee. If the deficiency has not improved the student may be advised to seek an alternate major within the university and the Office of Student Records will be asked to remove the student as a candidate for the BSW degree. If improvement is noted, the student is removed from probationary status and allowed to continue in the curriculum and the pursuit of the BSW degree. This review process is written in Appendix E of the BSW Studen

#### **Transfer Credit**

Credit for social work courses taken at another institution will be considered if the courses were taken from a CSWE accredited social work program (Courses from programs in Candidacy or those programs with a reciprocal agreement, meeting all curriculum policy standards, <u>may</u> also be considered). No more than one social work course, online or otherwise, may be transferred in to fulfill social work program requirements (including social work electives) once the Acceptance Committee has approved the student as a candidate for the BSW degree at this university. The student seeking approval to transfer credit obtained prior to coming to CU must provide his/her social work advisor/enrollment counselor with information describing the course/s content (course syllabi, catalog descriptions, faculty credentials, etc.) before any course credit will be considered. If the course parallels a course in this curriculum, the student may receive credit for the course.

#### **Life Experiences Credit**

There is no credit given for life experiences or previous work experience to social work students as substitutions for curriculum or field requirements.

#### **Academic Policies and Standards**

Academic performance is evaluated in each course taken while pursuing the BSW degree. The syllabus for each course details the specifics for the assignment and course grade that is awarded and the respective points a student may earn to achieve the corresponding grade.

#### **Students Rights and Responsibilities**

All students entering the social work program at Campbellsville University have the right:

- to be treated with dignity and respect:
- <u>To fair and impartial treatment relative to issues of admission, continuance and termination</u> in the social work program:
- To inclusion in the decision-making process related to curriculum and program issues through the student representative to the division:
- To participate in the social work student organization:

  Social work students have the following responsibilities:
- Uphold the NASW code of ethics To uphold the course policies as described in Section C
   Academic Policies and Standards found in the BSW Student Handbook;
- To be an active participant in the learning process and the development of the professional self which includes values, attitudes, self-awareness and professional skills;
- To develop the basic knowledge, values and skills of entry level generalist social work practice.

#### **Grade Point Average**

Students must earn a  $\underline{C}$  grade or better in each of the core curriculum courses. Students who receive a grade lower than  $\underline{C}$  will be allowed to repeat the course. No student will be allowed to repeat a core course more than one time. If the student does not receive a grade of C or higher upon completion of the second attempt, he/she will be referred to his/her academic advisor. Students must have a GPA of 2.75 to enter Field Instruction (SWK410/420 & 421).

#### **Course Policies:**

to attend ALL class sessions. Online students are expected to log in and participate in class a minimum of once per week. Professional functioning typically involves collegial sharing and peer support. By being present in class students develop a commitment to, and a skill in, mutual problem solving. Each social work class builds on the previous material, which further enhances the need for consistent attendance. Social work is a professional degree that trains students to become professional in the workplace. It is important for students to begin practicing a good work ethic in the classroom that will be essential for field practicum and later employment. For this reason, class attendance and regular participation is mandatory. Students will be excused from class for approved school functions. It is student's responsibility to provide faculty with documentation of absence, i.e. athletic schedule from coach, or field trip letter of attendance.

At times catastrophic circumstances do occur that might prevent you from following this policy. In the event that you feel you should have an exception, you will be required to present a written request outlining the circumstances and reasons for the desired exception to policy. Exceptions are approved in conjunction with lead professor and/or BSW Program Director.

2. Face-To-Face Classroom behavior. Social work students are expected to learn collegiality and to develop listening skills. Professional collegiality demands respect for another's viewpoints and statements. Listening is both a skill and an art that requires fostering and ongoing practice. In class and field, social work students are to demonstrate collegiality and an ability to listen. Side conversations, dozing, doing homework, etc., while an instructor, guest speaker, or fellow student is talking is impolite and inappropriate.

#### 3. Online Classroom behavior.

Students in the online classroom are expected to maintain a level of courtesy and professionalism as if the course were being held face to face. Comments to and interaction with faculty and fellow classmates should be courteous and respectful, even when in the midst of a debate on a topic. Lack of appropriate behavior will require the instructor to intervene and resolve the situation.

4. **Student papers.** Effective written expression is essential for professional practitioners whose records often decide a client's fate, as in court and medical cases. Thus, students are expected to always present their ideas clearly and properly. Grammar, punctuation and spelling are to be correct in all papers submitted. Papers are to be typed, double-spaced and conform to professional standards of writing. Papers not conforming to these standards of style and exactness can be returned without a grade. Papers demonstrating

- serious deficiencies in common English usage also can be returned without a grade. The required writing style is that of the *American Psychology Association* (APA).
- and plagiarism. (a) Cheating is the violation of classroom rules of honesty with respect to examinations and assignments. Any student helping another student cheat is as guilty as the student assisted. Students found guilty of cheating will receive a failing grade of F for the course. (b) According to the Carver School of Social Work, plagiarism is defined as representing or repeating the words or ideas of someone else as one's own in any academic exercise. Therefore, all writing you do for this course must be your own and must be exclusively for this course, unless the professor stipulates differently. Pay special attention to the accuracy of the quotations, paraphrases, summaries, and documentation practices you use in your assignments. If you have any questions about plagiarism, please ask your professor. If you plagiarize, your professor reserves the right to grant you a failure for the assignment or the course, and your case will be reported to the Dean of the Carver School of Social Work.
- 6. Late assignments and exams. Deadlines are part of being a professional. Avoid any inclination to procrastinate. To encourage you to stay on schedule, due dates have been established for each learning activity. Late work is not accepted. Students may request an exception to this policy based on emergency circumstances only (i.e., student hospitalization, death in immediate family, etc.) Any exception to the late work policy is at the discretion of the professor and verification may be required.
- 7. <u>Incomplete grades.</u> When a student is unable to complete all requirements for a course by the end of the term, an incomplete grade assignment must be reviewed and approved by the instructor. An incomplete can be completed by a student in a short time after the term has ended. The student will sign an Incomplete Agreement Form (Appendix D)

describing the course requirements that need to be completed for a final grade. A student should see the instructor to request an incomplete grade and to make arrangements for completing course requirements by the deadline set by the instructor. A student who does not complete required assignments may, at the discretion of the instructor, receive a failing grade (F) for the course.

#### 8. Carver School AI and Writing Statement

The Carver School is committed to offering a high-quality education in conjunction with the students learning developmentally and not using AI to replace this educational component. Faculty are invested in assuring students are prepared to offer quality social work services in compliance with the NASW Code of Ethics (link). The Carver School acknowledges potential benefits and valid uses for Artificial Intelligence (AI) technology in social work. The Carver School also has a high stakes investment in assuring that students learn and apply AI use ethically and with the utmost integrity. It is acceptable to use AI technology as a writing aid; however, it is not acceptable to use AI to generate a product, including the main ideas and concepts, that are claimed as one's own work. In this spirit, the Carver School offers formal guidance and expectations as we venture into new ways of practicing social work.

#### Acceptable use:

- Using electronic software (i.e., Grammarly) for grammatical correction. Students submit two documents, including their original and the revised work. Students using software for review must reference and cite the support used. (APA has issued a statement about how to do this.)
- As indicated in assignment instructions.
- As a resource to help understand course materials, such as looking up specific course topics or understanding excerpts from a textbook.

#### Unacceptable use:

- Using any form of AI technology and claiming it as your own, original work.
- Submitting words and phrases and allowing AI to write the paper for students.
- Copy and paste instructions into AI to generate the main ideas and concepts for the assignment.
- Using AI software (i.e., paraphrasing software) to reword your own previous work or others' work.

#### Avoiding Unacceptable use:

- Ask the instructor for clarification about AI use before the assignment due date/time.
- Carefully read and follow assignment instructions, including AI use.
- Ensure all work submissions are your own work, including the main ideas and concepts.

#### Consequences for unacceptable use:

- Grade sections of the assignment showing probability of AI use with a score of zero. Grade other sections according to student performance.
- The instructor assesses additional information provided by the student and determines any changes to the grade.
- o Academic integrity policy applies when unacceptable AI use is determined.

#### **Program Outcomes Assessment**

Carver School of Social Work is required to employ measures to examine the overall effectiveness of the program. The measures used are the Field Learning Contract and Embedded grading rubrics from selected key assignments throughout the curriculum.

#### **Field Learning Contract**

The Field Learning Contract rates students on their performance on all practice behaviors. This instrument is reviewed during an Initial Virtual Conference and administered at Midterm, and during the Final. Each competency and practice behavior is assessed by the Field Supervisor.

The Field Instructor uses the Field Learning Contract to measure the student's performance. The competencies are scored for performance on a scale of 1 to 5: Mastered Performance (5); The intern/student shows effective and innovative application of the knowledge, values, and skills related to the performance of the practice behavior, Superior Performance (4); The intern/student shows superior application of the knowledge, values, and skills related to the performance of the practice behavior, Competent Performance (3); The intern/student shows competent application of the knowledge, values, and skills related to the performance of the practice behavior, Inadequate Performance (2); The intern/student shows beginning application of the knowledge, skills or dispositions related to the performance of the practice behavior, and Lacking Performance (1); The intern/student has not demonstrated application of the knowledge, values, and skills related to the performance of the practice behavior. Results are shared and discussed with the students during conference between student, Field Instructor, and Field Liaison/Field Director. Outcomes are shared with faculty for program assessment.

#### **Student Survey**

A Student Survey is sent routinely to current students and recent graduates of the program.

The Student Survey is distributed online and assesses how the program and institution may improve academic and support services to students. It also assesses the academic service environment in which the student participated, evaluates the student's perception of the learning

environment and explores the student's plans for employment and mission or volunteer activities in their future.

#### **Academic Grievance and Appeals**

Students may file an academic grievance for a grade the student feels he/she received unjustly by using the following process: Steps for process:

- 1. Students may file a letter of appeal by filing a letter of appeal with the instructor of the course in which a grade is disputed within 5 days of grade receipt> A copy of the letter should be set to the BSW Program Director.
- 2. Schedule an appointment with the instructor and meet face to face or through technology (i.e. Zoom, telephone).
- 3. If satisfactory resolution is not reached between the student and instructor, the student then notifies the BSW Program Director within 5 days after the meeting between the student and instructor. The student is responsible for written confirmation that the BSW Program Director is aware of the appeal; the student is to keep all documentation related to the appeal.
- 4. The BSW Program Director reviews the appeal and works to find a satisfactory resolution. If the student is not satisfied with the resolution, the appeal is forwarded to the Dean of Carver School.
- 5. The Dean of Carver School reviews the appeal and works to resolve the matter.
- 6. Students may appeal the final decision of the BSW Program Director and Dean, to the Vice President for Academic Affairs within 5 days of the Dean's notification of the appeal decision. The Vice President for Academic Affairs reviews the matter and determines if the matter will be heard by the University Academic Council. If a hearing

is necessary, the University Academic Council will hear the appeal. The decision of the University Academic Council is final.

## **Advisee Information**

- Students wanting to study social work may choose the Social Work Area (51 hours of social work courses) leading to a Bachelor of Social Work Degree or the Social Work Minor (21 hours of social work courses) which, when coupled with a major from another discipline, leads to a Bachelor of Science Degree. In conjunction with the Social Work Area, students may pursue a minor in another discipline, but <u>are not required</u> to do so.
- 2. Students enrolled in SWK 220 Practice I must have received an acceptance letter to the social work program from the admissions committee by the first week of classes (this letter may be for "full" or "conditional" acceptance). Students must provide a copy of their acceptance letter to the Practice I professor during the first week of class.
- 3. Face-to-Face students <u>must</u> schedule an advising conference with his/her advisor prior to registration.

Students will discuss their list of desired course options with their Social Work advisor who will give final advisement.

### **Baccalaureate of Social Work Curriculum**

#### **Program Content**

The Social Work Program at Campbellsville University is committed to providing a generalist level social work education to all who meet eligibility requirements. Students are advised to adhere to the following sequence plan. Students may take social work electives throughout their course of study.

## **Course Sequence**

SWK 210 may be taken any semester prior to beginning the junior year.

	Course Sequence (51 hrs. requ	ired)	
Course	Course Title	Hours	
SWK 210	Introduction to Social Work	3	
SWK 220	Practice I	3	
SWK 310	Social Policy & Planning	3	
SWK 320	Human Development	3	
SWK 335	Social Justice	3	
SWK 340	Practice II	3	
SWK 342	Human Diversity	3	
SWK 373	Research Methods	3	
SWK 455	Practice IV	3	
SWK 410 Field Instruction *		12	
SWK 420	Extended Field Instruction I*	6	
SWK 421	Extended Field Instruction II*	6	
SWK 450 Practice III		3	
SWK	Social Work Electives	9	
	Total Hours for Area	51	

SWK 210	1st Semester Jr.	2nd Semester Jr.	1st Semester Sr.	2nd Sem. Sr.*
	SWK 220	SWK 310	SWK 450	SWK 410
	SWK 320	SWK 373	SWK Elective	
	SWK 335	SWK Elective	SWK Elective	
	SWK 342	SWK 340		
		SWK 455		

<sup>\*</sup> SWK 410 Field Instruction may be taken full time (32 hours per week in an approved agency) over one 16-week semester, or it may be completed by taking SWK 420 Extended Field Instruction and SWK 421 Extended Field Instruction (16 hours per week in an approved agency) over two 16-week consecutive semesters (total of 32 weeks).

#### **Electives of Interest (Must take at least 3 hours)**

SWK 315 Crisis Intervention
SWK 331 Marriage and Family
SWK 335 Human Rights
SWK 355 Faith-Based Social Services and Ministries3
SWK 360 Child Abuse and Neglect
SWK 370 Child Abuse and Interventions
SWK 425 Death, Dying, and Bereavement
SWK 460 Aging
SWK 481 Addictions

<sup>\*</sup> The Practice courses should be taken in this sequence: SWK 220 Practice I, SWK 340 Practice II, SWK 455 Practice IV and SWK 450 Practice III. A student must complete each Practice course with a grade of "C" or better prior to moving on to the next course in the sequence. Any exceptions to this require the approval of the BSW Director.

SWK 482 Conflict Resolution	3
SWK 483 Foster Care and Adoption.	3
SWK 480 Special Topics Seminar in Social Work	.3
SWK 485 Medical Social Work	3
SWK486 School Social Work	.3
SWK 490 Independent Study in Social Work	.3

#### **Social Work Minor (Non-BSW Degree Seeking)**

The Social Work Minor is designed to prepare students for Christian service in their interactions with human and social systems. Students will acquire knowledge about bio-psycho-social needs and gain skills in methods of assessment and intervention.

## **Social Work Minor Minimum Hours required 21**

	Courses Required for Social Work Minor				
Course Sequence (21 hrs. required)					
Course	Course Title	Hours			
SWK 210	Introduction to Social Work	3			
SWK 220	Practice I	3			
SWK 310	Social Policy & Planning	3			
SWK 320	Human Development	3			
SWK 312	Social Justice	3			
SWK 342	Human Diversity	3			
SWK	Social Work Elective	3			
	Total Hours for Minor	21			

## **Elective of Interest (Must take at least 3 hours)**

SWK 315 Crisis Intervention
SWK 331 Marriage and Family
SWK 355 Faith-Based Social Services and Ministries
SWK 360 Child Abuse and Neglect
SWK 370 Child Abuse and Interventions
SWK 425 Death, Dying, and Bereavement
SWK 460 Aging
SWK 481 Addictions
SWK 482 Conflict Resolution
SWK 483 Foster Care and Adoption
SWK 480 Special Topics Seminar in Social Work
SWK 485 Medical Social Work3
SWK486 School Social Work
SWK 490 Independent Study in Social Work1-3

### **Online Course Sequence**

Prior to	1 <sup>st</sup> Semester Jr		2nd Semester Jr		1 <sup>st</sup> Semester Sr.		2nd	
Accep							Sen	iester
tance							Sr.	
	1st 8	2 <sup>nd</sup> 8	1st 8	2 <sup>nd</sup> 8	1 <sup>st</sup> 8	2 <sup>nd</sup> 8	1st 8	2 <sup>nd</sup> 8
	weeks	weeks	weeks	weeks	weeks	weeks	wks	wks
SWK	SWK	SWK	SWK 310	SWK	SWK	SWK	410	410
210 Intro	320	220	Social	340	455	450	SW	
to SW	Human	Practice	Policy	Practice	Practice	Practice	K	
	Develo	I		IV	IV	III	Elect	
	pment				Groups	Comm	ive	
						& Org.		
	SWK	SWK	SWK 340	SWK	Elective	Elective		
	342	335	Practice	373				
	Human	Social	II	Researc				
	Diver-	Justice	Families	h				
	sity			Methods				

<sup>\*</sup>Summer Semesters are not included in the chart. The majority of social work courses are offered throughout the summer terms. Students may also complete field instruction during the summer or in a two semester option (SWK 420 & 421).

#### **Child Welfare Preparation (CWPrep)**

An application selection process will be used to choose a select number of students each academic year at each of the participating universities who show interest in pursuing a career in child protective services. Please contact the Carver School of Social Work to schedule an appointment with the CWPrep coordinator, Dr. DeNika VanCleave for application details. Those selected receive a financial stipend and four semesters of tuition assistance in exchange for two years of employment with the Kentucky Cabinet for Families and Children.

Eligibility Requirements - To apply for the CWPrep program, the student must:

- Be enrolled full time and pursuing a Bachelor of Social Work
- Have an overall cumulative GPA of 2.5
- Have a cumulative GPA of 3.0 or a "B" average in all Social Work courses
- Have at least three semesters and not more than four of undergraduate Social Work courses left to take

#### **Course Descriptions**

#### **SWK 210 Introduction to Social Work**

3 credit hours

An introduction to the practice of generalist social work. Historical and contemporary principles of the profession are explored as well as an overview of the theoretical perspectives that inform the profession. Basic social work knowledge and values are reviewed along with the fields of practice. This course is designed to familiarize students with the social work curriculum and profession as well as help them decide if the wish to pursue social work as an area of emphasis.

#### **SWK 220 Practice I (Individuals)**

3 credit hours

This course provides basic skills necessary to perform generalist social work practice with systems of all sizes but primarily focuses on micro systems with individuals and families. The problem-solving process is introduced and practiced using a strengths model as the foundation for intervention. Students learn to define issues, collect and assess data; plan and contract, identify alternative, implement action, and monitor outcomes with pseudo clients from diverse backgrounds. Fifteen clock hours of volunteer work will be required along with classroom instruction, discussion and interaction. Prerequisite: ENG 111 & SWK 210 (at least grade of C in both), and acceptance into the program major.

#### **SWK 310 Social Policy and Planning**

3 credit hours

This interactive course will examine current social welfare policy and explore how social workers can become agents of change at the local, state, national, and international level. Historical and current patterns of social service delivery systems will be analyzed to gain insight about the relationship between social policy and social work practice. Social work roles that lead to empowerment will be highlighted. Course

format will be interactive utilizing classroom debate and presentation, simulation games, field trips, and outside speakers. Open to non-majors. Prerequisite: ENG 111 (at least grade of C)

#### **SWK 320 Human Development**

This course presents a thorough survey of the life cycle from early childhood to death.

Topics include life-cycle theories of development, developmental tasks, normalabnormal behavior, models of moral, intellectual, social and physical development,
and learning theories. Counseling strategies for specific concerns in the life cycle will
be emphasized.

#### **SWK 335 Social Justice**

3 credit hours

This course provides a foundation for professional social work practice. Students will learn concepts that provide a framework for engagement, assessment, intervention, and evaluation of work with clients and communities. Theoretical models will explain how individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities are impacted by differences such as privilege, power, and oppression. Students will be taught skills to build understanding for client relationships and collaborations. The course will emphasize social work values and biases through self-reflection, self-assessment, and working together with classmates to create change through advocacy. The course topics will include social justice literacy, critical thinking, socialization, discrimination, oppression, power, ableism, sexism, racism, classism, and national and global social injustice.

#### **SWK 340 Practice II (Families)**

3 credit hours

The problem solving process acquired during Practice I (SWK 220) is built upon and expanded to include practice with families from differing social, cultural, racial, religious, spiritual, and class backgrounds. This course explores all system levels but

primarily focuses practice on micro and mezzo systems. The process of evaluation and termination is explored in greater detail complementing the concurrently taught research methods course. Prerequisite courses include SWK 220 and ENG 111 (at least grade of C)

# **SWK 342 Human Diversity**

3 credit hours

This course is designed to assist students to successfully manage interpersonal relationships with people from differing cultural and ethnic backgrounds. Emphasis will be placed on the social systems, value orientations, and lifestyles of major ethnic minorities in the United States, along with the effects of prejudice, discrimination and racism. Students will be expected to explore their own ethnicity and develop a greater understanding of one's origin. In addition, this course will review denominational differences, religion, and the Appalachian region. Open to non-majors. Prerequisite: ENG 111 (at least grade of C)

#### **SWK 373 Research Methods**

3 credit hours

The purpose of this course is to provide an overview of research design. This overview consists of understanding the preliminary considerations that go into selecting a qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods research design. These include knowing the definition for these different approaches, considering philosophical worldviews, reviewing the literature, understanding the use of theory, anticipating ethical issues, and developing writing strategies. This course provides students with the basic skills to critically evaluate and analyze scientific research and conduct computer literature searches and reviews.

#### **SWK 410 Field Instruction**

#### 12 credit hours

Field education is designed, coordinated, supervised, and evaluated on the basis of criteria by which students demonstrate the achievement of social work program objectives. Students spend a minimum of 450 clock hours during the last semester of their senior year at an approved practicum setting that meets the criteria for social work field education as stated by the Council on Social Work Education. Application for field instruction must be processed and approved the semester before registering for SWK 410. Prerequisites are: all social work courses except SWK 450 which can be taken concurrently. Social work majors only. This is a pass/fail course.

#### **SWK 420 Extended Field Instruction I**

6 credit hours

Field education is designed, coordinated, supervised, and evaluated on the basis of criteria by which students demonstrate the achievement of social work core competencies at a qualified agency. Practicum settings must meet the criteria for social work field education as stated by the Council on Social Work Education. Prerequisites are: All social work courses except SWK 450 which may be taken concurrently. Social work majors only. In choosing to take this practicum you understand that this is a one semester field course in which you will have to meet all requirements including completing 225 hours in order to pass the course. This is a pass/fail course.

## **SWK 421 Extended Field Instruction II**

6 credit hours

Field education is designed, coordinated, supervised, and evaluated on the basis of criteria by which students demonstrate the achievement of social work core competencies at a qualified agency. Practicum settings must meet the criteria for social work field education as stated by the Council on Social Work Education. Prerequisites are: All social work courses including SWK 420 Extended Field Instruction I except SWK 450 which may be taken concurrently. Social work majors only. In choosing to

take this practicum you understand that this is a one semester field course in which you will have to meet all requirements including completing 225 hours in order to pass the course. This course is required to be taken immediately following SWK 420 without a break between the courses as the practicum locations are required to be the same. This is a pass/fail course.

# **SWK 450 Practice III (Communities)**

3 credit hours

This course will instruct the generalist social work student on developing and conducting intervention with macro structures. Students will explore and practice evaluating and intervening with organizations and communities. Practice III prepares students to identify the need, develop, administer, and evaluate programs that serve clients from diverse social, cultural, racial, religious, and spiritual and class backgrounds by using a strengths perspective for service development. Pre-requisite course: SWK 340 and ENG 111 (at least grade of C)

# **SWK 455 Practice IV (Groups)**

3 credit hours

This social work practice course builds upon Practice I and II by continuing with the development of social work skills, but within group settings. This course prepares students with knowledge and skills in engaging, intervening, assessing and evaluating groups within social work practice. Students will demonstrate ability for ethical practice with groups. Pre-req: SWK 220, SWK 340 and ENG 111 (at least grade of C).

#### **BSW** Elective courses

## **SWK 315** Crisis Intervention

3 credit hours

Many social service and divinity professionals are hurled into the position of assisting and providing counsel to persons experiencing acute situational and interpersonal stress.

This course explores crisis intervention theory, research and practice. The principle goal is to provide students with a crisis intervention model applicable to all people in crisis. Open to non-majors.

# **SWK 331 Marriage and Family**

3 credit hours

An examination of marriage and the family, historically and conventionally from a social scientific and Christian perspective. Topics include, but are not limited to, dating, marriage, value selection, impact of family on society, childbirth and changing family dynamics.

#### **SWK 355 Faith-Based Social Services and Ministries**

3 credit hours

This course prepares students to work in church and faith-based organizations. This course is an introduction to the nature of faith-based social services and social ministries. Content includes spirituality assessment tools, the Biblical and theological basis for faith-based social services, various models for faith-based services and recent government initiatives/policies related to faith-based services.

# **SWK 360 Child Abuse and Neglect**

3 credit hours

This course is designed to provide a comprehensive introduction to child abuse and neglect from a social work perspective. Social workers in all professional work settings must know how to identify child maltreatment and domestic violence. Students will learn the family dynamics and indicators of maltreatment and effective interventions on the micro and macro level. Additionally, students will learn the extent of the problem, effects on children, treatment issues, the social worker's role in a multidisciplinary team approach, and how to advocate for individuals and families. This course is the first of two specific course requirements for the child welfare certification. Open to non-majors.

#### **SWK 370 Child Abuse and Interventions**

3 credit hours

This course is the second of two specific requirements for the Public Child Welfare Certification available through Campbellsville University and the Department for Community Based Services. Students will learn about various practice skills and treatment interventions related to social work and abused/neglected children and their families. Students will have several opportunities to develop their own skills through a variety of teaching methods. Instructors will be a combination of University faculty, DCBS personnel, and guest lecturers. Open to non-majors.

# SWK 425 Death, Dying and Bereavement

3 credit hours

This course is designed to provide both theoretical and experiential exposure to the diverse population experiencing death, dying and bereavement. Values and ethics of professional practice are explored as well as social and economic issues that interact with the aspects of dying.

SWK 460 Aging 3 credit hours

This is an interdisciplinary baccalaureate level service-learning course that will explore a wide variety of issues relating to aging. This course will provide an opportunity for the student to learn about the aged by providing exposure to the aged individual, their families, and their social groups. In addition, this course will explore the physical, emotional, psychological, social, and sexual activities of the aged, and we will visit various types of home and community-based services for older adults.

# **SWK 480 Special Topics for Seminar**

3 credit hours

This course is a survey and discussion of selected advanced topics in the field of generalist social work practice. May be repeated for credit up to six hours.

SWK 481 Addictions 3 credit hours

This course utilizes the strengths perspective to explore the biological, psychological, social and spiritual aspects of addictions and treatment across the lifespan and with special populations. Although there is an emphasis on drug and alcohol addictions, the course will also examine other addictions such as eating, gaming/internet, gambling, etc. Additional key elements include: an exploration of personal beliefs and experiences that may impact practice; analysis of related ethical issues and guidelines; and the historical influences on public policies and laws related to addictions. Open to non-majors.

## **SWK 482 Conflict Resolution**

3 credit hours

Managing conflict is an essential skill for most professionals, particularly within the work setting. This course will introduce students to the conflict resolution and mediation process as a strategy to manage conflict between professionals, between professional and clients and between clients themselves. Case studies and role-play scenarios will be utilized for students to apply knowledge in a variety of settings such as child welfare, family counseling, criminal justice, healthcare setting, business organizations and pastoral counseling. Students are encouraged to take on roles of negotiator, mediator, facilitator and advocate. Open to non-majors.

# **SWK 483 Foster Care and Adoption**

3 credit hours

This course is an interdisciplinary course which offers an introduction to the foster care and adoptive processes. Service needs, statistical data and issues impacting service delivery will be examined. This course will explore the physical, emotional, psychological, social and spiritual needs of individuals in out of home care. Attachment and grief issues which impact these individuals for life will also be explored. Open to non-majors.

#### **SWK 485 Medical Social Work**

3 credit hours

This course will orient social workers and other professionals to the diversity of practice in health care settings. The course includes examination of current healthcare organizational structures, technologies, and government policies. Actual cases will be used to educate students about work in the healthcare field.

## **SWK 486 School Social Work**

3 credit hours

This course provides the foundation knowledge and skills necessary to effective school social work practice. Topics range from understanding the social worker's role, legal and ethical complexities, policy practice, needs assessment, mental health and case management as it relates to the school setting.

# **SWK 490 Independent Study**

1-3 credit hours

This course requires a research paper in an area of social work practice that is consistent with the student's area of emphasis and for which no formal courses are offered. To qualify for this course the student must be a social work major, have senior standing, a minimum of 2.80 grade point average in social work courses, permission of the professor directing the study, and permission of the Director of the Carver School of Social Work.

# **Social Work Clubs and Organizations**

#### **Social Work Club**

Any student interested in social services can join and participate in the activities of the Social Work Club. This club, composed primarily of social work students, was established to provide the social work student with peer interaction, extracurricular education and activity, and an opportunity to participate in community service.

Officers are elected at the last meeting of the academic year and are expected to serve for one year minimum. Members of the Social Work Club are expected to attend the monthly meetings, participate in committee service, assist in fund raising and participate in service projects. The monthly meetings are held in the Carver School classroom building. Each meeting typically includes a business meeting with discussion on various topics and service opportunities; refreshments and socialization. All social work majors are highly encouraged to join and participate in the Social Work Club.

# **Social Work Advisory Council**

The Carver School of Social Work functions with the assistance of an advisory council. The council is composed of social service professionals, students, social work faculty, and the Dean of the Carver School of Social Work. The purpose of the advisory board is to guide the Social Work Program toward continued improvements in curriculum development, student education, and mission fulfillment.

#### **Student Advisory Council**

The Student Advisory Council is comprised of six student leaders who consult with various groups within the Carver School and serve as the voice of students in policy and practice. Their purpose is to represent the voice of students as decisions and policies are reviewed and revised and to represent the diverse interest of students. The SAC is supported by a faculty sponsor and is encouraged to meet with the student body regularly to serve as a conduit of communication among students.

## Phi Alpha

Phi Alpha is a National Social Work Honor Society. The purpose of XI Omega Phi Alpha is to provide a closer bond among students of social work and to promote humanitarian goals and

ideals. Phi Alpha fosters high standards of education for social workers and invites into its membership those who have attained excellence in scholarship and achievement in social work. The highest honor that one can receive in social work is an invitation to join Phi Alpha Honor Society. Phi Alpha Honor Society is assigned a meaning indicating "love of humanity." Phi Alpha strives to recognize, improve and further the goals of social work in the community, state, nation and world.

An undergraduate student is eligible for active membership after achieving the following National and Local Chapter minimum requirements:

- 1. Be a Social Work Degree Seeking Student.
- 2. Achieved senior status.
- 3. Achieved an overall grade point average of 3.5 on a 4.0 scale.

# **Outstanding BSW Social Work Student Award**

This award is granted to a graduating senior for outstanding performance as a social work student. The student is recognized and receives an inscribed plaque at the honors convocation held prior to graduation each spring.

The selection criterion for this honor is decided by a student who:

- 1. Best models the ideas and values of the social work profession;
- 2. Demonstrates the ability to perform in an excellent manner in their fieldwork;
- 3. Demonstrates good performance in classroom courses;
- 4. Demonstrates a willingness to serve without regard to compensation or notoriety;
- Demonstrates the greatest potential for continued success as a profession social worker.

#### **Servant Leadership Award**

This award is granted to a graduating BSW senior who has demonstrated outstanding servant leadership skills. The student is recognized and receives an inscribed plaque at the Carver School of Social Work pinning ceremony held prior to graduation.

The selection criterion for this honor is:

- 1. Student models Christian leadership skills (integrity, honesty, selflessness, humility) by actively serving others in a variety of diverse communities/populations;
- 2. Student demonstrates values in compliance with generalist social work practice demonstrating compassion, Christian servanthood and leadership skills;
- Student serves others without complaint or the expectation of reimbursement, acknowledgement or compensation;
- 4. Throughout servanthood student demonstrates behavior in compliance with Carver School of Social Work Program Mission Statement and Goals while also displaying superior leadership skills.

#### **Overcomer Award**

This award is presented to a graduating BSW senior who achieves educational success while overcoming substantial life obstacles. The student is recognized and receives an inscribed plaque at the Carver School Pinning Ceremony. The selection criteria is:

 Student has overcome substantial life obstacles while maintaining academic excellence and striving for personal growth while demonstrating the values upheld by Campbellsville University;

- 2) Student has demonstrated a commitment to academic success by maintaining a GPA of 3.25 or higher in Social Work courses while facing substantial life obstacles;
- 3) Student successfully upholds a high level of personal responsibility while striving for personal growth and professional development despite obstacles encountered;
- 4) Student demonstrates behavior in compliance with Carver School of Social Work
  Program Mission Statement and Goals as well as leadership abilities while facing
  substantial life obstacles.

# **Non-Discrimination**

The Baccalaureate Social Work Program at Campbellsville University is committed to Affirmative Action and providing equal educational opportunities without regard to race, ethnicity, nationality, color, gender, age, creed, disability, religion, political affiliation, or sexual orientation. The BSW Program does not discriminate on the basis of any of the aforementioned characteristics in policies relating to student admissions and all academic endeavors relevant to the pursuit of the BSW degree.

## **Campbellsville University Disability Statement**

Campbellsville University is committed to reasonable accommodations for students who have documented physical and learning disabilities, as well as medical and emotional conditions. If you have a documented disability or condition of this nature, you may be eligible for disability services. Documentation must be from a licensed professional and current in terms of assessment. Please contact the Coordinator of Disability Services at 270-789-5450 to inquire about services.

# FIELD EDUCATION PROCESS

The Director of Field Education admits students to the Field Education Program. For students to be eligible for admission and to register for field education, they must meet the following criteria:

#### **FIELD PLANNING BEGINS:**

Field planning begins the semester prior to the BSW student's senior year. BSW students will enter their field practicum placements during their final semester or last two semesters of their senior year, depending on if they choose the one or two-semester field placement option. Students may enter field in the Fall, Spring, or Summer, but a two-semester practicum must be completed consecutively.

#### ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA FOR ENROLLING IN FIELD PRACTICUM

- 1. Students conduct their field practicum during the last semester or last two semesters of their senior year, depending on if they choose the 1-semester or 2-semester field placement. It is recommended that students who anticipate needing additional time to complete their practicum or work full time, choose Extended Field Instruction I (SWK 420) and II (SWK 421), which is a two semester practicum course.
- 2. Students must be in good standing academically at the time they are ready to begin the process for their field practicum and must have completed most all social work courses before entering Field. SWK 450 may be taken concurrently with the one-semester practicum and one additional social work course may be taken concurrently with field if the student has chosen a two-semester practicum.
- **3.** The academic requirements include a minimum of a 2.75 GPA and a grade of C or better in all core curriculum courses.

- 4. Students submit a complete application packet to the BSW Field Director one semester prior to registering in field education courses with the following documents: BSW Field Placement Application, Disclosure Statement Form, and Agency Placement Agreement
- 5. Students attend a Pre-Placement/Individual Orientation and Group Orientation

## APPLICATION TO FIELD AND REQUIRED STEPS FOR BSW FIELD PRACTICUM:

The process for entering field begins the semester before the student plans to be enrolled in the appropriate field practicum course. Each academic year, the BSW Field Director facilitates a virtual informational session. During the information session, the Field Director reviews the admission to field process, pre-admission requirements, required documentation, as well as, information regarding IPT, and field placement opportunities. Students also receive an email from the Field Director, which includes instructions for securing a field placement along with a copy of the BSW Field Manual and all field placement forms.

Upon completion of the Information Session (and/or review of email with attachments), the student submits the BSW Field Practicum Application and Disclosure Statement Form to the Field Director, and then completes a Pre-Placement/Individual Virtual Orientation with the BSW Field Director to discuss their client population of choice, placement choices, student interests, their "calling" in the field, and/or identify any specific needs.

1. Students will contact the BSW Field Director and attend a Pre-Placement/Individual Orientation with the BSW Field Director. During this virtual Orientation, the student will learn about Field courses, expectations of Field, Practicum Placement options, deadlines for securing a practicum placement, and the student will gain access to IPT (Individual Placement Tracking) which will assist the student in locating a practicum

- placement. This Pre-Placement/Individual Orientation should take place at least the semester prior to beginning Field.
- 2. The Carver School of Social Work Field Department has a self-initiated practicum where the student is responsible for identifying, researching, and interviewing the agency that best meets their needs. The student can begin using IPT to assist in finding a field placement of their chosen agency. Securing a field placement agency can be a lengthy process and must be started as soon as possible.
- Students must review and comply with mandatory due dates for submission of all
  documentation for placement. Student will keep Field Director up to date on progress
  related to placement.
- 4. Preliminary agency forms include a Memorandum of Agreement, Field Placement
  Agency Application, and Field Instructor Application. Completed forms are emailed to
  the Field Director who then reviews the documentation to determine whether agency
  meets the accrediting body's (CSWE) requirements.
- 5. Once placement is secured, the student completes the Agency Placement Agreement to include the information related to the agency, requests signature from the approved Field Agency Instructor, and emails the form to the Field Director. (Document listed in Forms Section of Field Manual). If the student is not accepted by the agency, the student continues contacting other agencies until placement is secured.
- 6. All students will attend a mandatory Group Orientation webinar. This Orientation will take place just prior to the semester beginning and will be conducted virtually by the Field Director. This Orientation will discuss Field Seminar course/seminar expectations, Moodle and IPT assignments, the Field Learning Contract, field hours, student responsibilities, and Field Instructor responsibilities.

- 7. Before a student can begin their field practicum, personal liability insurance is required along with completion of the BSW Field Placement Student Agreement and Waiver of Liability. Information on where to purchase liability insurance is included in "Liability Insurance" section of Field Manual. Students are responsible for the payment of these fees. This is discussed more in depth during the Field Orientation.
- 8. Field education is a course with an instructional seminar. All students will begin their placement the first week of the academic calendar and finish the last week of the semester. Students will be evaluated at mid-term and at finals through use of a Field Learning Contract.

# **Carver School of Social Work Faculty**

Michelle Tucker, Ph.D., MSSW, CSW, Dean Professor 270-789-5209 tmtucker@campbellsville.edu

Dianna Cooper-Bolinskey, DHSc, MSW, ACSW, LCSW (IN), LCAC (IN), LICSW (MN) MSW Program Director Associate Dean, Professor drcooper@campbellsville.edu

Anne Adcock, DSW, MSW, CSW BSW Program Director Professor 270-789-5593 acadcock@campbellsvill.edu

Kalon Moody, MSSW MSW Director of Field Education Assistant Professor 270-789-5338 kemoody@campbellsville.edu

Rebeca Bohner, LCSW BSW Director of Field Education Associate Professor 270-789-5480 rebohner@campbellsville.edu

Helen Mudd, Ph.D., MSSW Professor hkmudd@campbellsville.edu

Kelly Joplin, MSW Harrodsburg BSW Site Coordinator, Professor 606-451-8474 krjoplin@campellsville.edu Renee Sartin, Ed.D., MSSW Associate Professor 502-753-0264srsartin@campbellsville.edu

Kimberly Mudd-Fegett, DSW, MSSW Main Campus Site Coordinator Associate Professor 270-789-5226 knmudd- fegett@campbellsville.edu

Jennifer Lanham, Ph.D., MSW, LCSW Associate Professor 270-789-5411 jdlanham@campbellsville.edu

Elizabeth Ann Moore, Ph.D., LCSW Assistant Professor eamoore@campbellsville.edu

Neil Caldwell, MSSW, CSW, LCADC Assistant Professor 270-789-5408 wncaldwell@campbellsville.edu

DeNika Van Cleave, DSW, MSW, CSW Assistant Professor CWPrep Coordinator advancleave@campbellsville.edu

Jennifer Baird, PhD, MSW, LCSW (FL) Assistant Professor ilbaird@campbellsville.ed

# **Carver School of Social Work Staff**

Jenny Houk Carver School Assessment Coordinator 270-789-5350 jlhouk@campbellsville.edu

Jennifer Ball Carver School Admissions Coordinator 270-789-5033 jball@campbellsville.edu

Savannah Cruse Carver School Secretary 270-789-5049 slcruse@campbellsville.edu

# Appendix A

## **NASW Code of Ethics**

The NASW Code of Ethics is intended to serve as a guide to the everyday professional conduct of social workers. This Code includes four sections. The first section, "Preamble," summarizes the social work profession's mission and core values. The second section, "Purpose of the NASW Code of Ethics," provides an overview of the Code's main functions and a brief guide for dealing with ethical issues or dilemmas in social work practice. The third section, "Ethical Principles," presents broad ethical principles, based on social work's core values, that inform social work practice. The final section, "Ethical Standards," includes specific ethical standards to guide social workers' conduct and to provide a basis for adjudication. The National Association of Social Workers (NASW) is the largest organization of professional social workers in the world. NASW serves social workers in 55 chapters throughout the United States, Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, and abroad. NASW was formed in 1955 through a merger of seven predecessor social work organizations to carry out three responsibilities:

- strengthen and unify the profession
- promote the development of social work practice
- advance sound social policies.

#### **Preamble**

The primary mission of the social work profession is to enhance human well-being and help meet the basic human needs of all people, with particular attention to the needs and empowerment of people who are vulnerable, oppressed, and living in poverty. A historic and defining feature of social work is the profession's dual focus on individual well-being in a social

context and the well-being of society. Fundamental to social work is attention to the environmental forces that create, contribute to, and address problems in living.

Social workers promote social justice and social change with and on behalf of clients. "Clients" is used inclusively to refer to individuals, families, groups, organizations, and communities. Social workers are sensitive to cultural and ethnic diversity and strive to end discrimination, oppression, poverty, and other forms of social injustice. These activities may be in the form of direct practice, community organizing, supervision, consultation, administration, advocacy, social and political action, policy development and implementation, education, and research and evaluation. Social workers seek to enhance the capacity of people to address their own needs. Social workers also seek to promote the responsiveness of organizations, communities, and other social institutions to individuals' needs and social problems.

The mission of the social work profession is rooted in a set of core values. These core values, embraced by social workers throughout the profession's history, are the foundation of social work's unique purpose and perspective:

- service
- social justice
- dignity and worth of the person
- importance of human relationships
- integrity
- competence.

This constellation of core values reflects what is unique to the social work profession.

Core values, and the principles that flow from them, must be balanced within the context and complexity of the human experience.

#### **Purpose of the NASW Code of Ethics**

Professional ethics are at the core of social work. The profession has an obligation to articulate its basic values, ethical principles, and ethical standards. The NASW Code of Ethics sets forth these values, principles, and standards to guide social workers' conduct. The Code is relevant to all social workers and social work students, regardless of their professional functions, the settings in which they work, or the populations they serve. The NASW Code of Ethics serves six purposes:

- 1. The Code identifies core values on which social work's mission is based.
- 2. The Code summarizes broad ethical principles that reflect the profession's core values and establishes a set of specific ethical standards that should be used to guide social work practice.
- 3. The Code is designed to help social workers identify relevant considerations when professional obligations conflict or ethical uncertainties arise.
- 4. The Code provides ethical standards to which the general public can hold the social work profession accountable.
- 5. The Code socializes practitioners new to the field to social work's mission, values, ethical principles, and ethical standards.
- 6. The Code articulates standards that the social work profession itself can use to assess whether social workers have engaged in unethical conduct. NASW has formal procedures to adjudicate ethics complaints filed against its members.\* In subscribing to this Code, social workers are required to cooperate in its implementation, participate in NASW adjudication proceedings, and abide by any NASW disciplinary rulings or sanctions based on it.

The Code offers a set of values, principles, and standards to guide decision making and conduct when ethical issues arise. It does not provide a set of rules that prescribe how social workers should act in all situations. Specific applications of the Code must take into account the context in \*For information on NASW adjudication procedures, see NASW Procedures for Professional Review: Revised which it is being considered and the possibility of conflicts among the Code's values, principles, and standards. Ethical responsibilities flow from all human relationships, from the personal and familial to the social and professional.

Furthermore, the NASW Code of Ethics does not specify which values, principles, and standards are most important and ought to outweigh others in instances when they conflict. Reasonable differences of opinion can and do exist among social workers with respect to the ways in which values, ethical principles, and ethical standards should be rank ordered when they conflict. Ethical decision making in a given situation must apply the informed judgment of the individual social worker and should also consider how the issues would be judged in a peer review process where the ethical standards of the profession would be applied.

Ethical decision making is a process. In situations when conflicting obligations arise, social workers may be faced with complex ethical dilemmas that have no simple answers. Social workers should take into consideration all the values, principles, and standards in this Code that are relevant to any situation in which ethical judgment is warranted. Social workers' decisions and actions should be consistent with the spirit as well as the letter of this Code.

In addition to this Code, there are many other sources of information about ethical thinking that may be useful. Social workers should consider ethical theory and principles generally, social work theory and research, laws, regulations, agency policies, and other relevant codes of ethics, recognizing that among codes of ethics social workers should consider the

NASW Code of Ethics as their primary source. Social workers also should be aware of the impact on ethical decision making of their clients' and their own personal values and cultural and religious beliefs and practices. They should be aware of any conflicts between personal and professional values and deal with them responsibly. For additional guidance social workers should consult the relevant literature on professional ethics and ethical decision making and seek appropriate consultation when faced with ethical dilemmas. This may involve consultation with an agency-based or social work organization's ethics committee, a regulatory body, knowledgeable colleagues, supervisors, or legal counsel.

Instances may arise when social workers' ethical obligations conflict with agency policies or relevant laws or regulations. When such conflicts occur, social workers must make a responsible effort to resolve the conflict in a manner that is consistent with the values, principles, and standards expressed in this Code. If a reasonable resolution of the conflict does not appear possible, social workers should seek proper consultation before making a decision.

The NASW Code of Ethics is to be used by NASW and by individuals, agencies, organizations, and bodies (such as licensing and regulatory boards, professional liability insurance providers, courts of law, agency boards of directors, government agencies, and other professional groups) that choose to adopt it or use it as a frame of reference. Violation of standards in this Code does not automatically imply legal liability or violation of the law. Such determination can only be made in the context of legal and judicial proceedings. Alleged violations of the Code would be subject to a peer review process. Such processes are generally separate from legal or administrative procedures and insulated from legal review or proceedings to allow the profession to counsel and discipline its own members.

A code of ethics cannot guarantee ethical behavior. Moreover, a code of ethics cannot resolve all ethical issues or disputes or capture the richness and complexity involved in striving to make responsible choices within a moral community. Rather, a code of ethics sets forth values, ethical principles, and ethical standards to which professionals aspire and by which their actions can be judged. Social workers' ethical behavior should result from their personal commitment to engage in ethical practice. The NASW Code of Ethics reflects the commitment of all social workers to uphold the profession's values and to act ethically. Principles and standards must be applied by individuals of good character who discern moral questions and, in good faith, seek to make reliable ethical judgments.

With growth in the use of communication technology in various aspects of social work practice, social workers need to be aware of the unique challenges that may arise in relation to the maintenance of confidentiality, informed consent, professional boundaries, professional competence, record keeping, and other ethical considerations. In general, all ethical standards in this Code of Ethics are applicable to interactions, relationships, or communications whether they occur in person or with the use of technology. For the purposes of this Code, technology-assisted social work services include any social work services that involve the use of computers, mobile or landline telephones, tablets, video technology, or other electronic or digital technologies; this includes the use of various electronic or digital platforms, such as the Internet, online social media, chat rooms, text messaging, e-mail, and emerging digital applications. Technology-assisted social work services encompass all aspects of social work practice, including psychotherapy; individual, family, or group counseling; community organization; administration; advocacy; mediation; education; supervision; research; evaluation; and other social work

services. Social workers should keep apprised of emerging technological developments that may

be used in social work practice and how various ethical standards apply to them.

**Ethical Principles** 

The following broad ethical principles are based on social work's core values of service,

social justice, dignity and worth of the person, importance of human relationships, integrity, and

competence. These principles set forth ideals to which all social workers should aspire.

Value: Service

**Ethical Principle:** Social workers' primary goal is to help people in need and to address social

problems.

Social workers elevate service to others above self-interest. Social workers draw on their

knowledge, values, and skills to help people in need and to address social problems. Social

workers are encouraged to volunteer some portion of their professional skills with no expectation

of significant financial return (pro bono service).

Value: Social Justice

**Ethical Principle:** Social workers challenge social injustice.

Social workers pursue social change, particularly with and on behalf of vulnerable and oppressed

individuals and groups of people. Social workers' social change efforts are focused primarily on

issues of poverty, unemployment, discrimination, and other forms of social injustice. These

activities seek to promote sensitivity to and knowledge about oppression and cultural and ethnic

54

diversity. Social workers strive to ensure access to needed information, services, and resources; equality of opportunity; and meaningful participation in decision making for all people.

**Value:** Dignity and Worth of the Person

**Ethical Principle:** Social workers respect the inherent dignity and worth of the person.

Social workers treat each person in a caring and respectful fashion, mindful of individual differences and cultural and ethnic diversity. Social workers promote clients' socially responsible self-determination. Social workers seek to enhance clients' capacity and opportunity to change and to address their own needs. Social workers are cognizant of their dual responsibility to clients and to the broader society. They seek to resolve conflicts between clients' interests and the broader society's interests in a socially responsible manner consistent with the values, ethical

**Value:** *Importance of Human Relationships* 

principles, and ethical standards of the profession.

**Ethical Principle:** Social workers recognize the central importance of human relationships.

Social workers understand that relationships between and among people are an important vehicle

for change. Social workers engage people as partners in the helping process. Social workers seek

to strengthen relationships among people in a purposeful effort to promote, restore, maintain, and

enhance the well-being of individuals, families, social groups, organizations, and communities.

54

Value: Integrity

**Ethical Principle:** *Social workers behave in a trustworthy manner.* 

Social workers are continually aware of the profession's mission, values, ethical principles, and

ethical standards and practice in a manner consistent with them. Social workers act honestly and

responsibly and promote ethical practices on the part of the organizations with which they are

affiliated.

**Value:** Competence

**Ethical Principle:** Social workers practice within their areas of competence and develop and

enhance their professional expertise.

Social workers continually strive to increase their professional knowledge and skills and to apply

them in practice. Social workers should aspire to contribute to the knowledge base of the

profession.

**Ethical Standards** 

The following ethical standards are relevant to the professional activities of all social

workers. These standards concern (1) social workers' ethical responsibilities to clients, (2) social

workers' ethical responsibilities to colleagues, (3) social workers' ethical responsibilities in

practice settings, (4) social workers' ethical responsibilities as professionals, (5) social workers'

ethical responsibilities to the social work profession, and (6) social workers' ethical

responsibilities to the broader society.

Some of the standards that follow are enforceable guidelines for professional conduct,

and some are aspirational. The extent to which each standard is enforceable is a matter of

54

professional judgment to be exercised by those responsible for reviewing alleged violations of ethical standards.

## 1. SOCIAL WORKERS' ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITIES TO CLIENTS

#### 1.01 Commitment to Clients

Social workers' primary responsibility is to promote the well-being of clients. In general, clients' interests are primary. However, social workers' responsibility to the larger society or specific legal obligations may, on limited occasions, supersede the loyalty owed clients, and clients should be so advised. (Examples include when a social worker is required by law to report that a client has abused a child or has threatened to harm self or others.)

#### 1.02 Self-Determination

Social workers respect and promote the right of clients to self-determination and assist clients in their efforts to identify and clarify their goals. Social workers may limit clients' right to self-determination when, in the social workers' professional judgment, clients' actions or potential actions pose a serious, foreseeable, and imminent risk to themselves or others.

# 1.03 Informed Consent

(a) Social workers should provide services to clients only in the context of a professional relationship based, when appropriate, on valid informed consent. Social workers should use clear and understandable language to inform clients of the purpose of the services, risks related to the services, limits to services because of the requirements of a third-party payer, relevant costs, reasonable alternatives, clients' right to refuse or withdraw consent, and the time frame covered by the consent. Social workers should provide clients with an opportunity to ask questions.

- (b) In instances when clients are not literate or have difficulty understanding the primary language used in the practice setting, social workers should take steps to ensure clients' comprehension. This may include providing clients with a detailed verbal explanation or arranging for a qualified interpreter or translator whenever possible.
- (c) In instances when clients lack the capacity to provide informed consent, social workers should protect clients' interests by seeking permission from an appropriate third party, informing clients consistent with their level of understanding. In such instances social workers should seek to ensure that the third party acts in a manner consistent with clients' wishes and interests. Social workers should take reasonable steps to enhance such clients' ability to give informed consent.
- (d) In instances when clients are receiving services involuntarily, social workers should provide information about the nature and extent of services and about the extent of clients' right to refuse service.
- (e) Social workers should discuss with clients the social workers' policies concerning the use of technology in the provision of professional services.
- (f) Social workers who use technology to provide social work services should obtain informed consent from the individuals using these services during the initial screening or interview and prior to initiating services. Social workers should assess clients' capacity to provide informed consent and, when using technology to communicate, verify the identity and location of clients.
- (g) Social workers who use technology to provide social work services should assess the clients' suitability and capacity for electronic and remote services. Social workers should consider the clients' intellectual, emotional, and physical ability to use technology to receive

services and ability to understand the potential benefits, risks, and limitations of such services. If clients do not wish to use services provided through technology, social workers should help them identify alternate methods of service.

- (h) Social workers should obtain clients' informed consent before making audio or video recordings of clients or permitting observation of service provision by a third party.
- (i) Social workers should obtain client consent before conducting an electronic search on the client. Exceptions may arise when the search is for purposes of protecting the client or others from serious, foreseeable, and imminent harm, or for other compelling professional reasons.

#### 1.04 Competence

- (a) Social workers should provide services and represent themselves as competent only within the boundaries of their education, training, license, certification, consultation received, supervised experience, or other relevant professional experience.
- (b) Social workers should provide services in substantive areas or use intervention techniques or approaches that are new to them only after engaging in appropriate study, training, consultation, and supervision from people who are competent in those interventions or techniques.
- (c) When generally recognized standards do not exist with respect to an emerging area of practice, social workers should exercise careful judgment and take responsible steps (including appropriate education, research, training, consultation, and supervision) to ensure the competence of their work and to protect clients from harm.
- (d) Social workers who use technology in the provision of social work services should ensure that they have the necessary knowledge and skills to provide such services in a competent

manner. This includes an understanding of the special communication challenges when using technology and the ability to implement strategies to address these challenges.

(e) Social workers who use technology in providing social work services should comply with the laws governing technology and social work practice in the jurisdiction in which they are regulated and located and, as applicable, in the jurisdiction in which the client is located.

# 1.05 Cultural Awareness and Social Diversity

- (a) Social workers should understand culture and its function in human behavior and society, recognizing the strengths that exist in all cultures.
- (b) Social workers should have a knowledge base of their clients' cultures and be able to demonstrate competence in the provision of services that are sensitive to clients' cultures and to differences among people and cultural groups.
- (c) Social workers should obtain education about and seek to understand the nature of social diversity and oppression with respect to race, ethnicity, national origin, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, age, marital status, political belief, religion, immigration status, and mental or physical ability.
- (d) Social workers who provide electronic social work services should be aware of cultural and socioeconomic differences among clients and how they may use electronic technology. Social workers should assess cultural, environmental, economic, mental or physical ability, linguistic, and other issues that may affect the delivery or use of these services.

#### 1.06 Conflicts of Interest

(a) Social workers should be alert to and avoid conflicts of interest that interfere with the exercise of professional discretion and impartial judgment. Social workers should inform clients when a real or potential conflict of interest arises and take reasonable steps to resolve the issue in

a manner that makes the clients' interests primary and protects clients' interests to the greatest extent possible. In some cases, protecting clients' interests may require termination of the professional relationship with proper referral of the client.

- (b) Social workers should not take unfair advantage of any professional relationship or exploit others to further their personal, religious, political, or business interests.
- (c) Social workers should not engage in dual or multiple relationships with clients or former clients in which there is a risk of exploitation or potential harm to the client. In instances when dual or multiple relationships are unavoidable, social workers should take steps to protect clients and are responsible for setting clear, appropriate, and culturally sensitive boundaries.

  (Dual or multiple relationships occur when social workers relate to clients in more than one relationship, whether professional, social, or business. Dual or multiple relationships can occur simultaneously or consecutively.)
- (d) When social workers provide services to two or more people who have a relationship with each other (for example, couples, family members), social workers should clarify with all parties which individuals will be considered clients and the nature of social workers' professional obligations to the various individuals who are receiving services. Social workers who anticipate a conflict of interest among the individuals receiving services or who anticipate having to perform in potentially conflicting roles (for example, when a social worker is asked to testify in a child custody dispute or divorce proceedings involving clients) should clarify their role with the parties involved and take appropriate action to minimize any conflict of interest.
- (e) Social workers should avoid communication with clients using technology (such as social networking sites, online chat, e-mail, text messages, telephone, and video) for personal or non-work-related purposes.

- (f) Social workers should be aware that posting personal information on professional Web sites or other media might cause boundary confusion, inappropriate dual relationships, or harm to clients.
- (g) Social workers should be aware that personal affiliations may increase the likelihood that clients may discover the social worker's presence on Web sites, social media, and other forms of technology. Social workers should be aware that involvement in electronic communication with groups based on race, ethnicity, language, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, mental or physical ability, religion, immigration status, and other personal affiliations may affect their ability to work effectively with particular clients.
- (h) Social workers should avoid accepting requests from or engaging in personal relationships with clients on social networking sites or other electronic media to prevent boundary confusion, inappropriate dual relationships, or harm to clients.

### 1.07 Privacy and Confidentiality

- (a) Social workers should respect clients' right to privacy. Social workers should not solicit private information from or about clients except for compelling professional reasons.

  Once private information is shared, standards of confidentiality apply.
- (b) Social workers may disclose confidential information when appropriate with valid consent from a client or a person legally authorized to consent on behalf of a client.
- (c) Social workers should protect the confidentiality of all information obtained in the course of professional service, except for compelling professional reasons. The general expectation that social workers will keep information confidential does not apply when disclosure is necessary to prevent serious, foreseeable, and imminent harm to a client or others. In all instances, social workers should disclose the least amount of confidential information

necessary to achieve the desired purpose; only information that is directly relevant to the purpose for which the disclosure is made should be revealed.

- (d) If social workers plan to disclose confidential information, they should (when feasible and to the extent possible) inform clients about the disclosure and the potential consequences prior to disclosing the information. This applies whether social workers disclose confidential information on the basis of a legal requirement or client consent.
- (e) Social workers should discuss with clients and other interested parties the nature of confidentiality and limitations of clients' right to confidentiality. Social workers should review with clients circumstances where confidential information may be requested and where disclosure of confidential information may be legally required. This discussion should occur as soon as possible in the social worker–client relationship and as needed throughout the course of the relationship.
- (f) When social workers provide counseling services to families, couples, or groups, social workers should seek agreement among the parties involved concerning each individual's right to confidentiality and obligation to preserve the confidentiality of information shared by others. This agreement should include consideration of whether confidential information may be exchanged in person or electronically, among clients or with others outside of formal counseling sessions. Social workers should inform participants in family, couples, or group counseling that social workers cannot guarantee that all participants will honor such agreements.
- (g) Social workers should inform clients involved in family, couples, marital, or group counseling of the social worker's, employer's, and agency's policy concerning the social worker's disclosure of confidential information among the parties involved in the counseling.

- (h) Social workers should not disclose confidential information to third-party payers unless clients have authorized such disclosure.
- (i) Social workers should not discuss confidential information, electronically or in person, in any setting unless privacy can be ensured. Social workers should not discuss confidential information in public or semipublic areas such as hallways, waiting rooms, elevators, and restaurants.
- (j) Social workers should protect the confidentiality of clients during legal proceedings to the extent permitted by law. When a court of law or other legally authorized body orders social workers to disclose confidential or privileged information without a client's consent and such disclosure could cause harm to the client, social workers should request that the court withdraw the order or limit the order as narrowly as possible or maintain the records under seal, unavailable for public inspection.
- (k) Social workers should protect the confidentiality of clients when responding to requests from members of the media.
- (l) Social workers should protect the confidentiality of clients' written and electronic records and other sensitive information. Social workers should take reasonable steps to ensure that clients' records are stored in a secure location and that clients' records are not available to others who are not authorized to have access.
- (m) Social workers should take reasonable steps to protect the confidentiality of electronic communications, including information provided to clients or third parties. Social workers should use applicable safeguards (such as encryption, firewalls, and passwords) when using electronic communications such as e-mail, online posts, online chat sessions, mobile communication, and text messages.

- (n) Social workers should develop and disclose policies and procedures for notifying clients of any breach of confidential information in a timely manner.
- (o) In the event of unauthorized access to client records or information, including any unauthorized access to the social worker's electronic communication or storage systems, social workers should inform clients of such disclosures, consistent with applicable laws and professional standards.
- (p) Social workers should develop and inform clients about their policies, consistent with prevailing social work ethical standards, on the use of electronic technology, including Internet-based search engines, to gather information about clients.
- (q) Social workers should avoid searching or gathering client information electronically unless there are compelling professional reasons, and when appropriate, with the client's informed consent.
- (r) Social workers should avoid posting any identifying or confidential information about clients on professional Web sites or other forms of social media.
- (s) Social workers should transfer or dispose of clients' records in a manner that protects clients' confidentiality and is consistent with applicable laws governing records and social work licensure.
- (t) Social workers should take reasonable precautions to protect client confidentiality in the event of the social worker's termination of practice, incapacitation, or death.
- (u) Social workers should not disclose identifying information when discussing clients for teaching or training purposes unless the client has consented to disclosure of confidential information.

- (v) Social workers should not disclose identifying information when discussing clients with consultants unless the client has consented to disclosure of confidential information or there is a compelling need for such disclosure.
- (w) Social workers should protect the confidentiality of deceased clients consistent with the preceding standards.

#### 1.08 Access to Records

- (a) Social workers should provide clients with reasonable access to records concerning the client. Social workers who are concerned that clients' access to their records could cause serious misunderstanding or harm to the client should provide assistance in interpreting the records and consultation with the client regarding the records. Social workers should limit clients' access to their records, or portions of their records, only in exceptional circumstances when there is compelling evidence that such access would cause serious harm to the client. Both clients' requests and the rationale for withholding some or all of the record should be documented in clients' files.
- (b) Social workers should develop and inform clients about their policies, consistent with prevailing social work ethical standards, on the use of technology to provide clients with access to their records.
- (c) When providing clients with access to their records, social workers should take steps to protect the confidentiality of other individuals identified or discussed in such records.

## 1.09 Sexual Relationships

(a) Social workers should under no circumstances engage in sexual activities, inappropriate sexual communications through the use of technology or in person, or sexual contact with current clients, whether such contact is consensual or forced.

- (b) Social workers should not engage in sexual activities or sexual contact with clients' relatives or other individuals with whom clients maintain a close personal relationship when there is a risk of exploitation or potential harm to the client. Sexual activity or sexual contact with clients' relatives or other individuals with whom clients maintain a personal relationship has the potential to be harmful to the client and may make it difficult for the social worker and client to maintain appropriate professional boundaries. Social workers—not their clients, their clients' relatives, or other individuals with whom the client maintains a personal relationship—assume the full burden for setting clear, appropriate, and culturally sensitive boundaries.
- (c) Social workers should not engage in sexual activities or sexual contact with former clients because of the potential for harm to the client. If social workers engage in conduct contrary to this prohibition or claim that an exception to this prohibition is warranted because of extraordinary circumstances, it is social workers—not their clients—who assume the full burden of demonstrating that the former client has not been exploited, coerced, or manipulated, intentionally or unintentionally.
- (d) Social workers should not provide clinical services to individuals with whom they have had a prior sexual relationship. Providing clinical services to a former sexual partner has the potential to be harmful to the individual and is likely to make it difficult for the social worker and individual to maintain appropriate professional boundaries.

#### 1.10 Physical Contact

Social workers should not engage in physical contact with clients when there is a possibility of psychological harm to the client as a result of the contact (such as cradling or caressing clients). Social workers who engage in appropriate physical contact with clients are responsible for setting clear, appropriate, and culturally sensitive boundaries that govern such physical contact.

#### 1.11 Sexual Harassment

Social workers should not sexually harass clients. Sexual harassment includes sexual advances; sexual solicitation; requests for sexual favors; and other verbal, written, electronic, or physical contact of a sexual nature.

#### 1.12 Derogatory Language

Social workers should not use derogatory language in their written, verbal, or electronic communications to or about clients. Social workers should use accurate and respectful language in all communications to and about clients.

#### 1.13 Payment for Services

- (a) When setting fees, social workers should ensure that the fees are fair, reasonable, and commensurate with the services performed. Consideration should be given to clients' ability to pay.
- (b) Social workers should avoid accepting goods or services from clients as payment for professional services. Bartering arrangements, particularly involving services, create the potential for conflicts of interest, exploitation, and inappropriate boundaries in social workers' relationships with clients. Social workers should explore and may participate in bartering only in very limited circumstances when it can be demonstrated that such arrangements are an accepted practice among professionals in the local community, considered to be essential for the provision of services, negotiated without coercion, and entered into at the client's initiative and with the client's informed consent. Social workers who accept goods or services from clients as payment for professional services assume the full burden of demonstrating that this arrangement will not be detrimental to the client or the professional relationship.

(c) Social workers should not solicit a private fee or other remuneration for providing services to clients who are entitled to such available services through the social workers' employer or agency.

#### 1.14 Clients Who Lack Decision-Making Capacity

When social workers act on behalf of clients who lack the capacity to make informed decisions, social workers should take reasonable steps to safeguard the interests and rights of those clients.

#### 1.15 Interruption of Services

Social workers should make reasonable efforts to ensure continuity of services in the event that services are interrupted by factors such as unavailability, disruptions in electronic communication, relocation, illness, mental or physical ability, or death.

#### 1.16 Referral for Services

- (a) Social workers should refer clients to other professionals when the other professionals' specialized knowledge or expertise is needed to serve clients fully or when social workers believe that they are not being effective or making reasonable progress with clients and that other services are required.
- (b) Social workers who refer clients to other professionals should take appropriate steps to facilitate an orderly transfer of responsibility. Social workers who refer clients to other professionals should disclose, with clients' consent, all pertinent information to the new service providers.
- (c) Social workers are prohibited from giving or receiving payment for a referral when no professional service is provided by the referring social worker.

#### 1.17 Termination of Services

- (a) Social workers should terminate services to clients and professional relationships with them when such services and relationships are no longer required or no longer serve the clients' needs or interests.
- (b) Social workers should take reasonable steps to avoid abandoning clients who are still in need of services. Social workers should withdraw services precipitously only under unusual circumstances, giving careful consideration to all factors in the situation and taking care to minimize possible adverse effects. Social workers should assist in making appropriate arrangements for continuation of services when necessary.
- (c) Social workers in fee-for-service settings may terminate services to clients who are not paying an overdue balance if the financial contractual arrangements have been made clear to the client, if the client does not pose an imminent danger to self or others, and if the clinical and other consequences of the current nonpayment have been addressed and discussed with the client.
- (d) Social workers should not terminate services to pursue a social, financial, or sexual relationship with a client.
- (e) Social workers who anticipate the termination or interruption of services to clients should notify clients promptly and seek the transfer, referral, or continuation of services in relation to the clients' needs and preferences.
- (f) Social workers who are leaving an employment setting should inform clients of appropriate options for the continuation of services and of the benefits and risks of the options.

#### 2. SOCIAL WORKERS' ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITIES TO

#### **COLLEAGUES**

#### **2.01 Respect**

- (a) Social workers should treat colleagues with respect and should represent accurately and fairly the qualifications, views, and obligations of colleagues.
- (b) Social workers should avoid unwarranted negative criticism of colleagues in verbal, written, and electronic communications with clients or with other professionals. Unwarranted negative criticism may include demeaning comments that refer to colleagues' level of competence or to individuals' attributes such as race, ethnicity, national origin, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, age, marital status, political belief, religion, immigration status, and mental or physical ability.
- (c) Social workers should cooperate with social work colleagues and with colleagues of other professions when such cooperation serves the well-being of clients.

#### 2.02 Confidentiality

Social workers should respect confidential information shared by colleagues in the course of their professional relationships and transactions. Social workers should ensure that such colleagues understand social workers' obligation to respect confidentiality and any exceptions related to it.

#### 2.03 Interdisciplinary Collaboration

(a) Social workers who are members of an interdisciplinary team should participate in and contribute to decisions that affect the well-being of clients by drawing on the perspectives, values, and experiences of the social work profession. Professional and ethical obligations of the interdisciplinary team as a whole and of its individual members should be clearly established.

(b) Social workers for whom a team decision raises ethical concerns should attempt to resolve the disagreement through appropriate channels. If the disagreement cannot be resolved, social workers should pursue other avenues to address their concerns consistent with client well-being.

#### 2.04 Disputes Involving Colleagues

- (a) Social workers should not take advantage of a dispute between a colleague and an employer to obtain a position or otherwise advance the social workers' own interests.
- (b) Social workers should not exploit clients in disputes with colleagues or engage clients in any inappropriate discussion of conflicts between social workers and their colleagues.

#### 2.05 Consultation

- (a) Social workers should seek the advice and counsel of colleagues whenever such consultation is in the best interests of clients.
- (b) Social workers should keep themselves informed about colleagues' areas of expertise and competencies. Social workers should seek consultation only from colleagues who have demonstrated knowledge, expertise, and competence related to the subject of the consultation.
- (c) When consulting with colleagues about clients, social workers should disclose the least amount of information necessary to achieve the purposes of the consultation.

#### 2.06 Sexual Relationships

- (a) Social workers who function as supervisors or educators should not engage in sexual activities or contact (including verbal, written, electronic, or physical contact) with supervisees, students, trainees, or other colleagues over whom they exercise professional authority.
- (b) Social workers should avoid engaging in sexual relationships with colleagues when there is potential for a conflict of interest. Social workers who become involved in, or anticipate

becoming involved in, a sexual relationship with a colleague have a duty to transfer professional responsibilities, when necessary, to avoid a conflict of interest.

#### 2.07 Sexual Harassment

Social workers should not sexually harass supervisees, students, trainees, or colleagues. Sexual harassment includes sexual advances; sexual solicitation; requests for sexual favors; and other verbal, written, electronic, or physical contact of a sexual nature.

#### 2.08 Impairment of Colleagues

- (a) Social workers who have direct knowledge of a social work colleague's impairment that is due to personal problems, psychosocial distress, substance abuse, or mental health difficulties and that interferes with practice effectiveness should consult with that colleague when feasible and assist the colleague in taking remedial action.
- (b) Social workers who believe that a social work colleague's impairment interferes with practice effectiveness and that the colleague has not taken adequate steps to address the impairment should take action through appropriate channels established by employers, agencies, NASW, licensing and regulatory bodies, and other professional organizations.

#### 2.09 Incompetence of Colleagues

- (a) Social workers who have direct knowledge of a social work colleague's incompetence should consult with that colleague when feasible and assist the colleague in taking remedial action.
- (b) Social workers who believe that a social work colleague is incompetent and has not taken adequate steps to address the incompetence should take action through appropriate channels established by employers, agencies, NASW, licensing and regulatory bodies, and other professional organizations.

#### 2.10 Unethical Conduct of Colleagues

- (a) Social workers should take adequate measures to discourage, prevent, expose, and correct the unethical conduct of colleagues, including unethical conduct using technology.
- (b) Social workers should be knowledgeable about established policies and procedures for handling concerns about colleagues' unethical behavior. Social workers should be familiar with national, state, and local procedures for handling ethics complaints. These include policies and procedures created by NASW, licensing and regulatory bodies, employers, agencies, and other professional organizations.
- (c) Social workers who believe that a colleague has acted unethically should seek resolution by discussing their concerns with the colleague when feasible and when such discussion is likely to be productive.
- (d) When necessary, social workers who believe that a colleague has acted unethically should take action through appropriate formal channels (such as contacting a state licensing board or regulatory body, the NASW National Ethics Committee, or other professional ethics committees).
- (e) Social workers should defend and assist colleagues who are unjustly charged with unethical conduct.

# 3. SOCIAL WORKERS' ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITIES IN PRACTICE SETTINGS

#### 3.01 Supervision and Consultation

(a) Social workers who provide supervision or consultation (whether in-person or remotely) should have the necessary knowledge and skill to supervise or consult appropriately and should do so only within their areas of knowledge and competence.

- (b) Social workers who provide supervision or consultation are responsible for setting clear, appropriate, and culturally sensitive boundaries.
- (c) Social workers should not engage in any dual or multiple relationships with supervisees in which there is a risk of exploitation of or potential harm to the supervisee, including dual relationships that may arise while using social networking sites or other electronic media.
- (d) Social workers who provide supervision should evaluate supervisees' performance in a manner that is fair and respectful.

#### 3.02 Education and Training

- (a) Social workers who function as educators, field instructors for students, or trainers should provide instruction only within their areas of knowledge and competence and should provide instruction based on the most current information and knowledge available in the profession.
- (b) Social workers who function as educators or field instructors for students should evaluate students' performance in a manner that is fair and respectful.
- (c) Social workers who function as educators or field instructors for students should take reasonable steps to ensure that clients are routinely informed when services are being provided by students.
- (d) Social workers who function as educators or field instructors for students should not engage in any dual or multiple relationships with students in which there is a risk of exploitation or potential harm to the student, including dual relationships that may arise while using social networking sites or other electronic media. Social work educators and field instructors are responsible for setting clear, appropriate, and culturally sensitive boundaries.

#### 3.03 Performance Evaluation

Social workers who have responsibility for evaluating the performance of others should fulfill such responsibility in a fair and considerate manner and on the basis of clearly stated criteria.

#### 3.04 Client Records

- (a) Social workers should take reasonable steps to ensure that documentation in electronic and paper records is accurate and reflects the services provided.
- (b) Social workers should include sufficient and timely documentation in records to facilitate the delivery of services and to ensure continuity of services provided to clients in the future.
- (c) Social workers' documentation should protect clients' privacy to the extent that is possible and appropriate and should include only information that is directly relevant to the delivery of services.
- (d) Social workers should store records following the termination of services to ensure reasonable future access. Records should be maintained for the number of years required by relevant laws, agency policies, and contracts.

#### 3.05 Billing

Social workers should establish and maintain billing practices that accurately reflect the nature and extent of services provided and that identify who provided the service in the practice setting.

#### 3.06 Client Transfer

(a) When an individual who is receiving services from another agency or colleague contacts a social worker for services, the social worker should carefully consider the client's needs before agreeing to provide services. To minimize possible confusion and conflict, social workers should discuss with potential clients the nature of the clients' current relationship with

other service providers and the implications, including possible benefits or risks, of entering into a relationship with a new service provider.

(b) If a new client has been served by another agency or colleague, social workers should discuss with the client whether consultation with the previous service provider is in the client's best interest.

#### 3.07 Administration

- (a) Social work administrators should advocate within and outside their agencies for adequate resources to meet clients' needs.
- (b) Social workers should advocate for resource allocation procedures that are open and fair. When not all clients' needs can be met, an allocation procedure should be developed that is nondiscriminatory and based on appropriate and consistently applied principles.
- (c) Social workers who are administrators should take reasonable steps to ensure that adequate agency or organizational resources are available to provide appropriate staff supervision.
- (d) Social work administrators should take reasonable steps to ensure that the working environment for which they are responsible is consistent with and encourages compliance with the NASW Code of Ethics. Social work administrators should take reasonable steps to eliminate any conditions in their organizations that violate, interfere with, or discourage compliance with the Code.

#### 3.08 Continuing Education and Staff Development

Social work administrators and supervisors should take reasonable steps to provide or arrange for continuing education and staff development for all staff for whom they are responsible.

Continuing education and staff development should address current knowledge and emerging developments related to social work practice and ethics.

#### 3.09 Commitments to Employers

- (a) Social workers generally should adhere to commitments made to employers and employing organizations.
- (b) Social workers should work to improve employing agencies' policies and procedures and the efficiency and effectiveness of their services.
- (c) Social workers should take reasonable steps to ensure that employers are aware of social workers' ethical obligations as set forth in the NASW Code of Ethics and of the implications of those obligations for social work practice.
- (d) Social workers should not allow an employing organization's policies, procedures, regulations, or administrative orders to interfere with their ethical practice of social work. Social workers should take reasonable steps to ensure that their employing organizations' practices are consistent with the NASW Code of Ethics.
- (e) Social workers should act to prevent and eliminate discrimination in the employing organization's work assignments and in its employment policies and practices.
- (f) Social workers should accept employment or arrange student field placements only in organizations that exercise fair personnel practices.
- (g) Social workers should be diligent stewards of the resources of their employing organizations, wisely conserving funds where appropriate and never misappropriating funds or using them for unintended purposes.

#### 3.10 Labor-Management Disputes

- (a) Social workers may engage in organized action, including the formation of and participation in labor unions, to improve services to clients and working conditions.
- (b) The actions of social workers who are involved in labor-management disputes, job actions, or labor strikes should be guided by the profession's values, ethical principles, and ethical standards. Reasonable differences of opinion exist among social workers concerning their primary obligation as professionals during an actual or threatened labor strike or job action. Social workers should carefully examine relevant issues and their possible impact on clients before deciding on a course of action.

#### 4. SOCIAL WORKERS' ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITIES AS

#### **PROFESSIONALS**

#### 4.01 Competence

- (a) Social workers should accept responsibility or employment only on the basis of existing competence or the intention to acquire the necessary competence.
- (b) Social workers should strive to become and remain proficient in professional practice and the performance of professional functions. Social workers should critically examine and keep current with emerging knowledge relevant to social work. Social workers should routinely review the professional literature and participate in continuing education relevant to social work practice and social work ethics.
- (c) Social workers should base practice on recognized knowledge, including empirically based knowledge, relevant to social work and social work ethics.

#### 4.02 Discrimination

Social workers should not practice, condone, facilitate, or collaborate with any form of discrimination on the basis of race, ethnicity, national origin, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, age, marital status, political belief, religion, immigration status, or mental or physical ability.

#### 4.03 Private Conduct

Social workers should not permit their private conduct to interfere with their ability to fulfill their professional responsibilities.

#### 4.04 Dishonesty, Fraud, and Deception

Social workers should not participate in, condone, or be associated with dishonesty, fraud, or deception.

#### 4.05 Impairment

- (a) Social workers should not allow their own personal problems, psychosocial distress, legal problems, substance abuse, or mental health difficulties to interfere with their professional judgment and performance or to jeopardize the best interests of people for whom they have a professional responsibility.
- (b) Social workers whose personal problems, psychosocial distress, legal problems, substance abuse, or mental health difficulties interfere with their professional judgment and performance should immediately seek consultation and take appropriate remedial action by seeking professional help, making adjustments in workload, terminating practice, or taking any other steps necessary to protect clients and others.

#### 4.06 Misrepresentation

- (a) Social workers should make clear distinctions between statements made and actions engaged in as a private individual and as a representative of the social work profession, a professional social work organization, or the social worker's employing agency.
- (b) Social workers who speak on behalf of professional social work organizations should accurately represent the official and authorized positions of these organizations.
- (c) Social workers should ensure that their representations to clients, agencies, and the public of professional qualifications, credentials, education, competence, affiliations, services provided, or results to be achieved are accurate. Social workers should claim only those relevant professional credentials they actually possess and take steps to correct any inaccuracies or misrepresentations of their credentials by others.

#### 4.07 Solicitations

- (a) Social workers should not engage in uninvited solicitation of potential clients who, because of their circumstances, are vulnerable to undue influence, manipulation, or coercion.
- (b) Social workers should not engage in solicitation of testimonial endorsements (including solicitation of consent to use a client's prior statement as a testimonial endorsement) from current clients or from other people who, because of their particular circumstances, are vulnerable to undue influence.

#### 4.08 Acknowledging Credit

- (a) Social workers should take responsibility and credit, including authorship credit, only for work they have actually performed and to which they have contributed.
- (b) Social workers should honestly acknowledge the work of and the contributions made by others.

# 5. SOCIAL WORKERS' ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITIES TO THE SOCIAL WORK PROFESSION

#### 5.01 Integrity of the Profession

- (a) Social workers should work toward the maintenance and promotion of high standards of practice.
- (b) Social workers should uphold and advance the values, ethics, knowledge, and mission of the profession. Social workers should protect, enhance, and improve the integrity of the profession through appropriate study and research, active discussion, and responsible criticism of the profession.
- (c) Social workers should contribute time and professional expertise to activities that promote respect for the value, integrity, and competence of the social work profession. These activities may include teaching, research, consultation, service, legislative testimony, presentations in the community, and participation in their professional organizations.
- (d) Social workers should contribute to the knowledge base of social work and share with colleagues their knowledge related to practice, research, and ethics. Social workers should seek to contribute to the profession's literature and to share their knowledge at professional meetings and conferences.
- (e) Social workers should act to prevent the unauthorized and unqualified practice of social work.

#### 5.02 Evaluation and Research

(a) Social workers should monitor and evaluate policies, the implementation of programs, and practice interventions.

- (b) Social workers should promote and facilitate evaluation and research to contribute to the development of knowledge.
- (c) Social workers should critically examine and keep current with emerging knowledge relevant to social work and fully use evaluation and research evidence in their professional practice.
- (d) Social workers engaged in evaluation or research should carefully consider possible consequences and should follow guidelines developed for the protection of evaluation and research participants. Appropriate institutional review boards should be consulted.
- (e) Social workers engaged in evaluation or research should obtain voluntary and written informed consent from participants, when appropriate, without any implied or actual deprivation or penalty for refusal to participate; without undue inducement to participate; and with due regard for participants' well-being, privacy, and dignity. Informed consent should include information about the nature, extent, and duration of the participation requested and disclosure of the risks and benefits of participation in the research.
- (f) When using electronic technology to facilitate evaluation or research, social workers should ensure that participants provide informed consent for the use of such technology. Social workers should assess whether participants are able to use the technology and, when appropriate, offer reasonable alternatives to participate in the evaluation or research.
- (g) When evaluation or research participants are incapable of giving informed consent, social workers should provide an appropriate explanation to the participants, obtain the participants' assent to the extent they are able, and obtain written consent from an appropriate proxy.

- (h) Social workers should never design or conduct evaluation or research that does not use consent procedures, such as certain forms of naturalistic observation and archival research, unless rigorous and responsible review of the research has found it to be justified because of its prospective scientific, educational, or applied value and unless equally effective alternative procedures that do not involve waiver of consent are not feasible.
- (i) Social workers should inform participants of their right to withdraw from evaluation and research at any time without penalty.
- (j) Social workers should take appropriate steps to ensure that participants in evaluation and research have access to appropriate supportive services.
- (k) Social workers engaged in evaluation or research should protect participants from unwarranted physical or mental distress, harm, danger, or deprivation.
- (l) Social workers engaged in the evaluation of services should discuss collected information only for professional purposes and only with people professionally concerned with this information.
- (m) Social workers engaged in evaluation or research should ensure the anonymity or confidentiality of participants and of the data obtained from them. Social workers should inform participants of any limits of confidentiality, the measures that will be taken to ensure confidentiality, and when any records containing research data will be destroyed.
- (n) Social workers who report evaluation and research results should protect participants' confidentiality by omitting identifying information unless proper consent has been obtained authorizing disclosure.

- (o) Social workers should report evaluation and research findings accurately. They should not fabricate or falsify results and should take steps to correct any errors later found in published data using standard publication methods.
- (p) Social workers engaged in evaluation or research should be alert to and avoid conflicts of interest and dual relationships with participants, should inform participants when a real or potential conflict of interest arises, and should take steps to resolve the issue in a manner that makes participants' interests primary.
- (q) Social workers should educate themselves, their students, and their colleagues about responsible research practices.

# 6. SOCIAL WORKERS' ETHICAL RESPONSIBILITIES TO THE BROADER SOCIETY

#### 6.01 Social Welfare

Social workers should promote the general welfare of society, from local to global levels, and the development of people, their communities, and their environments. Social workers should advocate for living conditions conducive to the fulfillment of basic human needs and should promote social, economic, political, and cultural values and institutions that are compatible with the realization of social justice.

#### 6.02 Public Participation

Social workers should facilitate informed participation by the public in shaping social policies and institutions.

#### 6.03 Public Emergencies

Social workers should provide appropriate professional services in public emergencies to the greatest extent possible.

#### 6.04 Social and Political Action

- (a) Social workers should engage in social and political action that seeks to ensure that all people have equal access to the resources, employment, services, and opportunities they require to meet their basic human needs and to develop fully. Social workers should be aware of the impact of the political arena on practice and should advocate for changes in policy and legislation to improve social conditions to meet basic human needs and promote social justice.
- (b) Social workers should act to expand choice and opportunity for all people, with special regard for vulnerable, disadvantaged, oppressed, and exploited people and groups.
- (c) Social workers should promote conditions that encourage respect for cultural and social diversity within the United States and globally. Social workers should promote policies and practices that demonstrate respect for difference, support the expansion of cultural knowledge and resources, advocate for programs and institutions that demonstrate cultural competence, and promote policies that safeguard the rights of and confirm equity and social justice for all people.
- (d) Social workers should act to prevent and eliminate domination of, exploitation of, and discrimination against any person, group, or class on the basis of race, ethnicity, national origin, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, age, marital status, political belief, religion, immigration status, or mental or physical ability.

# **Appendix B**

# **REMEDIATION NOTIFICATION FORM**

Name of Student:
Date referral delivered to student:
A concern has been noted on the following:
Professional Behavior or Classroom Demeanor Class Attendance
Field Trip or Agency Attendance
Classroom Contributions
Writing Assignments
Class Assignments
Use of Technology Inappropriate to Classroom Instruction (texting,
blogging, facebooking, surfing, etc.)
Sleeping in Class  Habitually (several differing class periods) leaving class for bathroom
breaks or other reasons)
Volunteer Experiences (not on time, presentable in appearance, respectable,
etc)
Description of Infraction:
Remediation Plan:
Please see back of this form for recommendation applicable to the Writing Lab.
Referring Professor:
Professors contact information:

	is been referred to the writing lab
Student name	_
for assistance with the following issue/s:	
1. Clarity of thought	
2. Sentence structure	
3. Verb tense agreement	
4. Grammar	
5. APA presentation conformation	
6. Other	
Please sign your name as the person providing assistate to return this documentation of assistance to their pro-	
Thank you for your service and assistance.	
Date serviced in lab:	

Writing Lab Assistant Signature

# Appendix C Carver School of Social Work Rubric for Assessing Professional Development

Professional	1	2	3	4	Score
Characteristics	Unacceptable	Needs Improvement	Acceptable	Exemplary	20010
1. Attendance: Attend classes and meetings.	Student has missed 4 or more of total classes in one or more of their classes.	Student has missed 2 or 3 classes for reasons that are not necessarily rare or unusual, but rather for their own	Student has missed 2 or fewer classes	Student attends all classes.	
2. Punctuality: Be punctual and engaged.	Student has been late to class or left early from class 4 or more times in any given semester.	convenience.  Student has occasionally been late to class or left early from class, but no more than 3 per semester.	Student is on time and stays until the end for all classes except in 2 or less classes per semester	Student is always on time and stays until through the entire class	
3. Manage communications and contacts	Student does not usually contact the instructor to inform him/her of their tardiness to or absence from class and, therefore, provides no rationale.	Student contacts the classroom instructor or Field instructor to inform him/her of their tardiness/absence, but does so after their presence was expected, even in non-emergency situations.	Student contacts the instructor prior to the beginning of class (or Field) to inform him/her of tardiness/absence, except in emergencies, then student contacts the instructor immediately thereafter.	Student always contacts their instructor prior to the beginning of class (or Field) to inform him/her of anticipated tardiness, illness, etc.	
4. Demonstrate respect and support in relationships.	Student frequently is disrespectful to and non-supportive of classmates, staff, faculty, or clients.	Student is occasionally disrespectful to and non-supportive of classmates, staff, faculty, or clients.	Student is usually respectful and supportive of classmates, staff, faculty, and clients.	Student is always respectful and supportive of classmates, staff, faculty, and clients.	
5. Demonstrate self-awareness.	Student rarely shows self-awareness about the impact of their verbal and non-verbal communications.	Student only occasionally shows self-awareness about the impact of their verbal and non-verbal communications.	Student almost always maintains a high level of self-awareness about the impact of their verbal and nonverbal communications.	Student always maintains a high level of self-awareness about that impact of their verbal and non- verbal communications.	

Professional Characteristics	1 Unacceptable	2 Needs Improvement	3 Acceptable	4 Exemplary	Score
6. Demonstrate awareness and responsiveness to diversity.	Student's classroom interactions rarely reflect respect and appreciation of diverse opinions, experiences, and/or people.	Student's classroom interactions only occasionally reflect respect and appreciation of diverse opinions, experiences, and/or people.	Student's classroom interactions almost always reflect respect and appreciation of diverse opinions, experiences, and /or people.	Student's classroom interactions always reflect respect and appreciation of diverse opinions, experiences, and/or people.	
7. Demonstrate collegiality and collaborative interactions.	Student has not demonstrated collaborative skills in their work with others and their relationships with their classmates have been affected by this.	Student is reluctant to collaborate with others and struggles with maintaining positive relationships.	Student almost always works collaboratively with all team members while relating easily and positively with others.	Student always works collaboratively with all team members, while relating easily and positively with others.	
8. Strive for a high level of Oral Expression.	Student consistently gets feedback from their instructors that their oral expression is unprofessional.	Student's professional oral expression is challenging for others to understand. It may contain grammatical errors, contain slang words, or be poorly organized.	Student is usually articulate and professional in their oral expression.	Student is always articulate and professional in their oral expression.	
9. Strive for a high level of Written Expression	Student consistently gets feedback from instructors that their oral expression is unprofessional.	Student's written work lacks clarity and has some errors. When asked to use APA guidelines, I do this incorrectly.	Student almost always expresses ideas/concepts clearly with very few errors and uses APA guidelines when required.	Student always expresses ideas/concepts clearly with an absence of errors and uses APA referencing accurately.	
10. Demonstrate Self-Initiative, Reliability and Dependability	Student rarely takes initiative to plan their work and complete it in a timely manner. Student rarely gets the reading done or leaves enough time to turn in their best work.	Student only occasionally takes initiative to plan their work and complete it in a timely manner, resulting in coming to class without having done the reading or not allowing enough time to complete and print written assignments.	Student almost always takes initiative to plan their work and complete it in a timely manner.	Student always takes initiative to plan their work and complete it in a timely manner.	

Revised as of 08-05-23

Professional Characteristics	1 Unacceptable	2 Needs Improvement	3 Acceptable	4 Exemplary	Score
11. Demonstrate evidence of growth toward becoming a professional social worker by responding to suggestions and feedback of others	Student has not demonstrated that they are receptive to suggestions and feedback from others and, therefore, make no effort to adjust their performance accordingly.	Student is usually receptive to suggestions and feedback, but does not adjust their performance accordingly.	Student is almost always receptive to suggestions and feedback and adjusts their performance accordingly.	Student is always receptive to suggestions and feedback from others and they adjust their performance accordingly.	
12. Demonstrate knowledge of the BSW Program Handbook and conducts themselves accordingly	Student is unfamiliar with the BSW program handbook and is unaware therefore if they are conducting themselves accordingly	Student has skimmed the BSW Program Handbook, but has only limited knowledge of its contents and is uncertain if they are conducting themselves accordingly	Student has read the BSW Program Handbook, knows where to find the handbook and student generally conducts themselves accordingly.	Student demonstrates exemplary knowledge of the BSW Handbook and student always conducts themselves accordingly.	
13. Show respect and use the NASW Code of Ethics (especially confidentiality)	Student is unaware of the NASW Code of Ethics.	Student's knowledge of the NASW Code of Ethics is not evident in their thinking or behavior.	Student respects the NASW Code of Ethics, which is evident in both their behavior and thinking.	Student consistently demonstrates leadership with their colleagues in discussions of ethical issues.	
14. Use Departmental communications	Student never checks their designated e-mail account (the one the Department has on record) and, therefore, is unresponsive to the contents of these communications.	Student rarely checks their designated e-mail account (the one the Department has on record) and, therefore, their response to the content of these communications is delayed or non-existent.	Student consistently checks their designated e-mail account (the one the Department has on record). Student consistently responds in a timely manner.	Student consistently demonstrates leadership with their colleagues in regards to email and other methods of communication.	

#### The faculty of the BSW Program has recognized behavioral indicators of:

	l health issues ors observed	yes	no
	nce abuse issues ors observed		no
D. Facult	ty request face-to-face interview	v with student yes	no
substance abuse in Program Commits upcoming semest during a re-evaluate to address the constant attempts at correct cumulative semest will not be permital alternative major. Good Standing After acceptance will be placed on bring the grade p NOT allowed to minimum GPA refrom the program 2.5 or higher and dismissal due to a acute, non-acades BSW Handbook. Students must easing grade lower than course more than core course on the students will be constant and the correct course of the faculty of the students	ssues, written recommendation tee during the review conference are. At the end of the probation ation conference with the BSW macerns expressed by the committee may recommendation, the committee may recommendation, the committee may recommendate the social work is calculated to proceed with the BSW profestudy.  Academic Policy into the Social Work Program, program probation. The Social work practice course take social work practice course take social work practice course equirement at the end of one seem. If the student wishes to reent reapply to the Admissions Confecademic reasons is when a grammic nature. In this event, the standard continue. In this event, the standard continue. If the student does rein second attempt, he/she will sounseled to find an alternative	owing recommendations for impr	the student by the BSW obation for the sted and conferred with ective student has failed mentation evidencing program. Also if a ary semester, the student be counseled to find an alls below 2.5, he/she udent one semester to be period the student is ent does not meet the 2.5 she will be terminated at raise his/her GPA to ason for appeal of buted to an event of an ecdure outlined in the udents who receive a seed to repeat a core upon completion of the dvisor. Respective
Student	Date	Faculty	Date
Faculty	Date	Faculty	Date

# Appendix D

#### Campbellsville University Carver School of Social Work

#### INCOMPLETE GRADE AGREEMENT

Student Name:			
Instructor:			
Year and Term:			
Course Number: (	Course Name:		
Reason for incomplete grade request	:		
Course Requirements to be Fulfilled:			
Date requirements must be complete	:		
Student Signature	Date	Instructor Signature/Field Liaison	Date
BSW Program Director	Date	Agency Field Supervisor (if applicable)	Date
Field Director (if applicable)	Date		

## **Appendix E**

#### **Application Process Check Sheet:**

If after a thorough review of this document you wish to make application to the Social Work Program you are required to submit the following information. Use this form as a checklist to insure you have met all application criteria.

 Completion of BIO 110, ENG 111, PSY 111, SOC 110, and POL 110 with a grade of C or better;
 A cumulative grade point average of 2.75 or higher;
 Completion of SWK 210 with a grade of C or better;
 Completion of a BSW Program Application form submitted to
the Carver School of Social Work Admissions Coordinator;
 An official transcript containing all college credits obtained at
Campbellsville University and institutions previously attended;
 One letter of recommendation from community leaders, pastors, teachers, or professionals who
have knowledge of your interpersonal and learning skills (no relatives please): Form attached.
 Social Work Professional & Technical Standards (signed by applicant)

Students must complete each item listed on the application process check sheet. No incomplete file will be granted acceptance into the BSW Program. Students who have not completed the application process as required will not be allowed to enroll in SWK 220 Practice I. Please consult with your advisor if you have questions about the application process. Additional information may be requested on a case by case basis.

\*\*\*Please fill out the entire application. Submit via email to Jennifer Ball at

jball@campbellsville.edu, fax to 270-789-5542, or send by mail to:

Campbellsville University
Carver School
Of Social Work
Bachelor of Social Work
Program 1 University Drive
UPO 855
Campbellsville, KY 42718-2799

\*\*\*\*Students may be denied admission to the social work program for, but not necessarily limited to, any of the following non-academic reasons which are personal or professional:

- 1. Attitudes, values, and behaviors in opposition to or contrary to the NASW Code of Ethics;
- 2. Current enrollment in inpatient or intensive outpatient substance abuse treatment or an inpatient mental health treatment facility.
- 3. Emotional, social or physical difficulties that impair social work student practice abilities.
- 4. Dishonesty, including lying, cheating, or plagiarizing in course work;
- 5. Current active probation, parole, court diversion or any pending criminal legal case.

#### BSW SOCIAL WORK PROGRAM APPLICATION

Last name	First name	Initial	Date of Birth	Home phone
Home address		City	State	Zip code
University P.O. Box #	Cell/Ho	me Phone #	(if applicable)	Personal Email
GPA Address		ompleted ge credits		University Email
Previous College attend	ded		Address	Credit hours earned
Previous college attend	led		Address	Credit hours earned
Please check the pre-re	equisite courses	you have to	aken along with date comp	oleted and grade received.
Introduction to Psychol	logy (Psy 111)	I	Date completed	Grade
Introduction to Sociolo	gy (Soc 110)	I	Date completed	Grade
Biology (Bio 110)		I	Date completed	Grade
Pol. Science / America	n Gov. (Pol 110	)) I	Date completed	Grade
Into to Social Work (S'	WK 210)	I	Date completed	Grade
If attending face-to-fac  Face-To-Face  Main can Somerset Harrodsb	e classes, please npus urg		you be enrolling in the BS ow/where you will take co	1 0
Louisville	e			
Online				

#### **Field Practicum**

Students seeking a degree in social work from Campbellsville University must conduct 450 hours of direct field practice at an approved agency and complete a weekly seminar, either in-person or online. In order for the social work field director to help the student select an appropriate fieldwork placement, the following information is needed. This information is for the purpose of:

- protecting clients
- enabling the Program to respond to certain agency requirements for persons working in the agency. (Some agencies may also require specific background checks/disclosures, urine or blood analysis; these will be addressed on an individual basis.)

Disclosure of this information will not in and of itself preclude admission to the Social Work Program. Instead, program faculty will discuss your individual situation with you in order to help both you and the Program determine whether it is likely that you will meet the professional and ethical responsibilities of social work education and practice.

No student will be accepted in the Social Work Program prior to completion of this statement and its submission to the program director.

1. Have you ever been convicted of violating any law or have any pending criminal charges

YES NO  If yes, please explain  2. Is there any information about behaviors, conditions, illnesses, or addictions, which could impair you ability to function in a social welfare agency in a social work capacity? This could include, but is not limited to, drug or alcohol abuse, domestic violence, child abuse.  YES NO	(omit minor traffic vand an explanation.	iolations)? If yes, please list conviction(s)/pending charges, date(s), place(s)
2. Is there any information about behaviors, conditions, illnesses, or addictions, which could impair you ability to function in a social welfare agency in a social work capacity? This could include, but is not limited to, drug or alcohol abuse, domestic violence, child abuse.	YES	NO
2. Is there any information about behaviors, conditions, illnesses, or addictions, which could impair you ability to function in a social welfare agency in a social work capacity? This could include, but is not limited to, drug or alcohol abuse, domestic violence, child abuse.	If yes, please explain.	
2. Is there any information about behaviors, conditions, illnesses, or addictions, which could impair you ability to function in a social welfare agency in a social work capacity? This could include, but is not limited to, drug or alcohol abuse, domestic violence, child abuse.		
ability to function in a social welfare agency in a social work capacity? This could include, but is not limited to, drug or alcohol abuse, domestic violence, child abuse.		
YES NO	ability to function in a	social welfare agency in a social work capacity? This could include, but is not
	YES	NO
If yes, please explain.	If yes, please explain.	

3. I agree to notify the BSW Program Director of any criminal charges/convictions that I may experience while enrolled in the BSW program at Campbellsville University.

YES	NO			
	w. Your admiss	<u>ion will no</u>	ot be affected if you do	ogram is not based on or do not answer the following
Date of Birth	Gender	Race	Marital status	children ages (If applicable)
I declare all inform	ation listed above	to be true a	and correct to the best of	my knowledge.
Signature				Date



## Reference for Admission to the Bachelor of Social Work Program

Γο be completed by applicant:		
Name		
The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act This law also permits the student to sign a waive choice.		
waive my right to read this reference.		
	Signature	Date
do not waive my right to read this reference	Signature	Date



### Reference for Admission to the Bachelor of Social Work Program

To be completed by reference:							
Name	Date						
Occupation or Title							
Name of Applicant							
What is your relationship to the applicant?							
Address_							
City	State		ZIP				
Please rate the applicant on the following 3=average, 2=t							4=above average
Assumes responsibility for own behavior and learning	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Intellectual curiosity	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Written communication skills	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Responsibility/dependability	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Ability to work collaboratively	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Ability to succeed in undergraduate studies	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Values and moral character	5	4	3	2	1	#	
Potential to practice advanced social work	5	4	3	2	1	#	

#### Please respond to the following items:

Please comment as to the applicant's ability to succeed in the undergraduate level studies.

Briefly describe this applicant's strengths and weaknesses as a potential social worker.					
Please comment on the values and moral character of the applicant.					
How long have you know this applicant and in what setting?					
Additional comments					
Recommendation:					
Recommend highly					
Recommend with reservations					
Recommend					
Do not recommend					
Printed Name of Respondent	Title				
Signature of Respondent	Date				

Please return to: Campbellsville University Carver School of Social Work Bachelor of Social Work Program

> 107 Revised as of 08-05-23

#### 1 University Drive UPO 855 Campbellsville, KY 42718-2799

## **Appendix F**

#### Social Work Professional and Technical Standards

#### MASTERS AND BACHELORS DEGREE PROGRAMS

The technical standards outlined below are required for completion of programs from the Carver School of Social Work at Campbellsville University. These standards describe the physical, cognitive, emotional and behavioral requirements of social work students. They are designed to provide an overview of non-academic criteria required for students to fully participate in all aspects of coursework and the field practicum.

#### 1. Observation: Students must be able to:

- Accurately observe clients to effectively assess their situations.
- Have the sensory and motor abilities to carry out effectively the necessary assessment activities.

#### **2. Communication:** Students must be able to:

- Communicate effectively with other students, faculty, staff, clients, and other professionals, and exemplify a willingness and ability to listen to others.
- Demonstrate effective communication in presentations, written assignments, small group settings, and through electronic means.
- Perceive and interpret nonverbal communication.
- Use spoken and written English to understand the content presented in the program.
- Comprehend reading assignments and search and evaluate the literature.
- Demonstrate competency in writing skills.

#### 3. Sensory and Motor Functions: Students must have sufficient sensory and motor abilities to:

- Attend/participate in class and complete the required number of hours during their field practicum.
- To attend and perform safely and satisfactorily in the classroom/online setting and in social work agency settings.

#### 4. Intellectual, Conceptual, Integrative and Quantitative Functions: Students must have the ability to:

- Think critically, analyze and interpret objective and subjective data, and apply effective problem solving skills. These skills allow students to make proper assessments, use sound judgment, appropriately prioritize therapeutic interventions, and measure and report client outcomes.
- Demonstrate cognitive ability to effectively use and apply program's knowledge/skills.

#### **5. Self-Awareness:** Students must exhibit:

- Knowledge and openness to learning how one's values, attitudes, beliefs, emotions and pas experiences affect thinking, behavior and relationships.
- Willingness to examine and change their behavior when appropriate and work effectively with others in subordinate positions as well as with those in authority.

#### **6. Emotional and Mental Stability:** Students must demonstrate the ability to:

• Deal with current life stressors through the use of appropriate coping mechanisms effectively by using appropriate self-care and developing supportive relationships with colleagues, peers, and others.

• Effectively use help for medical or emotional problems that interfere with academic and clinical performance.

#### **Professional Performance Standards**

The Carver School of Social Work recognizes that preparation for professional practice requires more than scholastic achievement. The program expects students to exhibit behaviors that are consistent with professional performance. Such behavior is expected not only in the classroom but throughout the University and the larger community. Some specific examples of professional performance standards are outlined below.

#### Students must demonstrate:

- A commitment to the goals of social work and to the ethical standards of the profession, as specified in the NASW Code of Ethics.
- The essential values of social work including the respect for the dignity and worth of every individual and his/her right to a just share of society's resources (social justice).
- Behaviors that are in compliance with program policies, institutional policies, professional ethical standards, and societal laws in the classroom, field and community.
- Responsible and accountable behavior by knowing and practicing within the scope of social
  work, respecting others, being punctual and dependable, prioritizing responsibilities, attending
  class regularly, observing deadlines, completing assignments on time, keeping appointments or
  making appropriate arrangements, and accepting supervision and criticism in a positive manner.
- A commitment to serve in an appropriate manner all persons in need of assistance, regardless of the person's age, class, race, religious affiliation (or lack of), gender, disability, sexual orientation and/or value system.

I have read, understand and acknowledge receipt of Standards.	the Social Work Professional and Technical
Signature of Applicant	Date
Technical Standards may be met with, or without, as requirements of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation As Requests for accommodations should be directed to and follow established university policies and proce 789-5450 or visit <a href="https://www.campbellsville.edu/acsupport/disability-services/">https://www.campbellsville.edu/acsupport/disability-services/</a> .	ct and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. the Office for Disability Accommodations (ODA) dures. For more information, contact ODA at 270-

Based on Mississippi State University document

# **Appendix G**

# Statements of Understanding (sign and complete with application)

I have read the Campbellsville University Social Work Studen	nt Handbook in its entirety.
I understand the requirements of a social work student and the require	ements of a professional
social worker as stipulated by this handbook and the National Associ	ation of Social Workers
(NASW). By signing below I am confirming my agreement to abide	by the requirements of the
social work program at Campbellsville University and by the Code of	f Ethics applicable to the
practice of social work as stipulated by the NASW.	
Student Signature	Date
State of Signature	Date